


4245

1 I NDEX
2 WITNESS: PAGE
3 ANGELA L. CALHOUN
4 Examinaiton by Mr. Sparks 4247
Prefiled Direct Testimony inserted 4249
5 Examination by Ms. McManamon 4253
6 KATHRYN GUAN
7 Examinaiton by Mr. Sparks 4259
Prefiled Direct Testimony inserted 4261
8 Examination by Mr. Watrous 4263
Examination by Ms. McManamon 4269
9
JAMES M. COYNE
10
Examination by Ms. Moncada 4275
11 Prefiled Rebuttal Testimony inserted 4277
Direct Examination by Mr. Christian 4340
12 Examination by Ms. McManamon 4351
Examination by Mr. Wright 4387
13
SCOTT R. BORES
14
Examination by Ms. Moncada 4400
15 Prefiled Rebuttal Testimony inserted 4402
Examination by Ms. Christensen 4449
16 Examination by Mr. Luebkemann 4509
Examination by Mr. Wright 4522
17 Examinaiton by Mr. Sparks 4533
Further Examination by Ms. Moncada 4535
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



4246

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NUMBER:

284-286

1077-1078

287

1073

309-319

1149

1151

1170

334

388

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

EXHIBITS

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

ID ADMITTED

4258

4255

4273

4274

4398

4399

4399

4399

4536

4537

Premier Reporting

(850) 894-0828

premier-reporting.com
Reported by: Debbie Krick



4247

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

PROCEETDTINGS

(Transcript follows in sequence from Volume

18.)
MR. STILLER: Now Mr. Sparks has our PSC
witnesses.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great.
MR. SPARKS: Staff calls Angela Calhoun.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Ms. Calhoun, do you mind
continue standing and raise your right hand?
Whereupon,

ANGELA L. CALHOUN
was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, was examined and testified as follows:
THE WITNESS: Yes.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank vyou.
EXAMINATION
BY MR. SPARKS:
Q Good afternoon. Can you please state your
full name for the record?
A Angela Calhoun.
Q And by whom are you employed and what position
do you hold?
A I am employed by the Florida Public Service

Commission, and I am in the -- I am the Bureau Chief of
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the Office of Consumer Assistance.

Q And did you prepare and cause to be filed in
this docket on June 17, 2025, prepared direct testimony
consisting of four pages?

A Yes.

Q And did you prepare and cause to be filed
Exhibits numbered. ALC-1, ALC-2 and ALC-3, which are
attached to your direct prefiled testimony?

A Yes.

Q And do you have any changes to your testimony
or exhibits?

A No.

Q If T were to ask you the questions contained
in your prepared direct testimony today, would your
answers be the same?

A Yes.

MR. SPARKS: Mr. Chairman, staff requests that
the prepared direct testimony of Ms. Calhoun be
inserted into the record as though read.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

(Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of

Angela L. Calhoun was inserted.)
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1 MR. SPARKS: And, Mr. Chairman, staff requests
2 exhibits numbered ALC-1, ALC-2 and ALC-3 be marked
3 per the CEL as Exhibits 284, 285 and 286.

4 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

5 MR. SPARKS: Staff tenders Ms. Calhoun for

6 cross—-examination.

7 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.

8 OPC, you are recognized.

9 MR. WATROUS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and the
10 OPC has no qguestions.

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. FEL?

12 M3. McMANAMON: Thank you.

13 EXAMINATION

14 BY MS. McMANAMON:

15 Q Good afternoon, Ms. Calhoun. I just have a
16 few questions for you.

17 On page one of your testimony, you discuss

18 that consumers may efficiently file their complaint with
19 the regulated company and reach resolution without the
20 bureau's intervention. So you would agree that not all
21 customer complaints come through the Bureau of Consumer
22 Assistance, correct?

23 A Correct.

24 Q Do you have any idea how many complaints get

25 resolved without the bureau's intervention?

premier-reporting.com
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A No.

Q On page two of your testimony, you state that
between June 16th, 2021 and May 16th, 2025, the
Commission logged 26,724 complaints against FPL and Gulf
Power. Do these numbers include the number of
complaints that originated with FPL instead of going
through the Commission first?

A No.

Q On page four, you explained that there were 17
service quality complaints and six billing complaints
that violate the Commission rules, correct?

A Yes.

Q Do you know the specific rules implicated by

these violations?

A No.

Q So that information is not in your testimony,
correct?

A It is part of the exhibit, but the specific

cases, are you asking about those specific cases?

Q Uh-huh. Yeah.

A I don't have those specific cases in front of
me, so I couldn't comment on those. However, the -- in
the Exhibit ALC-1, it does list for billing -- I am
sorry, service complaints, the ES designation. Those

would be the cases that were apparent infractions.
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Q Okay. Thank you.

And do you know what the next steps are once
it has been determined that a utility has violated
Commission rules?

A I am sorry, can you ask that again?

Q Yes.

Do you know what the next steps are once it
has been determined that a utility has violated
Commission rules?

A Well, the Office of Consumer Assistance
doesn't handle those steps directly. However,
Commission staff in other divisions may take those
apparent infractions and make determinations as to what
they would like to do with them.

Q And for complaints that originate with the
utility instead of the Commission, does the Commission

have a way of tracking if any of those resulted in rule

violations?
A No.
Q For complaints that are not resolved in the 72

hours, do you review the amount of time lapsed between

the date of the complaint and the date the complaint is

closed?
A Yes. Not all cases are closed within the
72-hour period, but they -- the utility has 15 working
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days to respond to the Commission if they choose not to
respond within the 72 hours.
Q Do you have an idea of how long it takes to

resolve an issue on average outside of this 72-hour

window?
A I am not sure what you mean by resolving.
Q By the time the complaint is closed out.
A Generally 35 days.
Q Okay. If we could look at FEL 204, which is

master number F10-14784, Exhibit 1078?
And this is a compilation of service
complaints from approximately 2021 to 2025, correct?
A I don't know what this -- where this

information came from.

Q This was provided in discovery by your office.
A Oh, okay.
Q Under the closed type column, can you explain

what safety violation typically means, starting on row
113°

A I don't see --

Q It will be up, sorry, in a second. Where it's
the safety issues.

A Uh-huh. And what was your question?

Q Can you explain what safety violation, or what

that is typically referring to?

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



4257

1 A I would have to look at the case individually
2 to tell you specifically what that is. I could only

3 give you generalizations.

4 Q Okay. And the next if we could go to master
5 number F10-14681, which is Exhibit 10777

6 And this is a compilation of billing

7 complaints for FPL from 2021 to 2025, correct?

8 A Looks like it.

9 Q Thank you. That's all my questions.
10 A Okay.

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

12 FAIR?

13 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: No guestions. Thank you,
14 Mr. Chairman.

15 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA?

16 MR. MAY: No guestions.

17 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

18 MS. EATON: No questions.

19 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEA?

20 CAPTAIN RIVERA: No questions.

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?

22 MR. BREW: No guestions.

23 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG?

24 MR. MOYLE: No questions.

25 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FPL?
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MS. MONCADA: No questions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, any
questions?

Seeing none, back to staff for redirect.

MR. SPARKS: No redirect, Mr. Chairman.

Staff requests that Exhibit Nos. 284, 285 and
286 be entered into the record and that the witness
be excused.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Seeling no objections
to those, so moved.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 284-286 were received

into evidence.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Anything else need to be
moved in the record?

MS. McMANAMON: Yes. We would move Exhibits
1077 and 1078.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Any objections to
those?

Seeing none —-- no objection? Seeling none, SO
moved.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 1077-1078 were

received into evidence.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Anything else that needs to

be moved? It does not look like it.

Ms. Calhoun, thank you have very much. You
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1 are excused.

2 (Witness excused.)

3 MR. SPARKS: Staff calls Kathryn Guan.

4 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Ms. Guan, if you don't mind
5 standing and raising your right hand?

6 Whereupon,

7 KATHRYN GUAN

8 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
9 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

10 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

11 THE WITNESS: Yes.

12 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.

13 Feel free to get settled in.

14 Mr. Sparks, over to you whenever you are
15 ready.

16 EXAMINATION

17 BY MR. SPARKS:
18 Q Good afternoon, Ms. Guan. Can you please

19 state your full name for the record?

20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Your microphone might be
21 off.
22 THE WITNESS: My name is Kathryn Guan.

23 BY MR. SPARKS:
24 Q By whom are you employed and what position do

25 you hold?
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1 A I am employing Public Service Commission as a
2 Regulatory Analyst Supervisor in the Office of Auditing
3 and Performance Analysis.

4 Q Did you prepare and cause to be filed in this
5 docket on June 17, 2025, prepared direct testimony

6 consisting of two pages?

7 A Yes, I did.

8 Q And did you prepare and cause to be filed

9 Exhibit No. KG-1, consisting of the auditor's report for
10 Florida Power & Light Company, dated June 2nd, 2025, and
11 attached to your direct prefiled testimony?

12 A Yes, I did.

13 Q Do you have any changes to your testimony or
14 the exhibit?

15 A No.

16 Q If T were to ask you the questions contained
17 in your prepared direct testimony today, would your

18 answers be the same?

19 A Yes.

20 MR. SPARKS: Mr. Chairman, staff requests that
21 the prepared direct testimony of Ms. Guan be

22 inserted into the record as though read.

23 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

24 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of

25 Kathryn Guan was inserted.)
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1 MR. SPARKS: And, Mr. Chairman, staff requests
2 that Exhibit KGD-1 be marked per the CEL as 287.

3 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

4 MR. SPARKS: Staff tenders Ms. Guan for

5 cross—examination.

6 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great.

7 OPC, you are recognized for gquestioning.

8 MR. WATROUS: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

9 EXAMINATION

10 BY MR. WATROUS:

11 Q And good afternoon, Ms. Guan.
12 A Good afternoon.
13 Q So you joined the Public Service Commission in

14 February of 2024~?

15 A Yes.

16 Q And have you ever performed an audit of a

17 water or wastewater utility?

18 A No.

19 Q And have you ever performed an audit of a gas

20  utility?

21 A I did the audit before, both of them.

22 Q Which gas utility did you do an audit of~?
23 A Like, FPL, TECO, Duke, all of them.

24 Q Okay. Thank you.

25 Would you agree that the Public Service

premier-reporting.com
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1 Commission audits are relied on by various stakeholders?

2 A Can you please repeat that question again?
3 Q Yeah. I will make it easier.
4 Would you agree that PSC audits are relied on

5 by stakeholders?

) A Yes.

7 Q And in preparation for this audit, did you

8 review Commission staff's audit of Florida Power & Light
9 in 201272

10 A I reviewed the audit report.

11 Q The audit report for Florida Power & Light in
12 the 2012 case?

13 A Yes, I reviewed during the audit.

14 Q And then you -- did you also review Commission
15 staff's audit of FPL from the 2016 case?

16 A No, I didn't.

17 Q And did you review Commission staff's audit of
18 FPL in the 2021 case?

19 A Yes, I did.
20 Q And your audit covered only the 12 months
21 ending in December 31st of 20247
22 A Yes.
23 Q And your Exhibit KG-1, those are the audit
24 procedures that were limited to this case, is that

25 correct?
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A Yes.

Q And there was nothing else done beyond those
steps listed in your exhibit?

A Yes.

Q And would it be correct to say that those
procedures listed were designed to test whether the
numbers reconciled?

A Yeah, it's all in the audit report.

Q And you did not review any data from 2025, is
that correct?

A Yes. We do historical data.

Q But from 20257

A We do historical data ended December 31st,
2024.

Q Okay. So it's correct to say you did not

review any data from 20257

A Yes.

Q Okay. Did you examine any of FPL's future
forecasts®?

A No, we didn't do forecasting.

Q And why not?

A Audit -- we are doing the historical data
audit ending the December 31st, 2024.

Q And when doing the audit, you relied on

information provided by FPL's records, correct?
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1 A Yes.

2 Q And did you independently verify the source
3 documents?

4 A I did, and I also have my audit staff.

5 Q And how did you and your audit staff

6 independently verify those source documents?

7 A Could you please repeat the question again?
8 Q Yeah. How did you independently verify the
9 source documents that FPL provided-?

10 A So I reviewed the audit workpapers and also

11 the audit report.

12 Q And your audit concluded with no findings?
13 A Yes.
14 Q And can you give us an overview in regard to

15 the audit's sampling of the transactions?

16 A We do judgmental sample.

17 Q Did you say Jjudgmental sample?

18 A Yes.

19 Q Can you please explain what a judgmental

20 sample is?

21 A So the judgmental example is based on our

22 experience. Judgmental we do based on the account

23 numbers, category and amount in account.

24 Q Okay. So would it be correct to say that the

25 audit staff did not use a random audit sampling method?
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1 A We didn't.

2 Q And you did not use a statistical sampling

4 A Yes, we didn't.

5 Q So it's correct to say that you -- staff

6 judgmentally sampled transactions from the list and

7 requested copies of all the invoices supporting each

8 transaction?

9 A No.

10 Q Would you agree that staff's sampling of the
11 transactions was adequate?

12 A The sample testing in the workpaper we go

13 through, ves, we confirmed.

14 Q So you would agree that the sampling was

15 adequate?

16 A Yes.

17 Q And you are aware that the final audit report
18 did not capture the company's self-identified $170,000
19 of lobbying expenses?
20 A Can you please guide me where the number is

21 from?

22 Q Yes. So that would be master page number
23 D9-458.

24 A D9? I am sorry, D9?

25 Q Yes. D9-458?
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CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: It should be on the screen
there in front of you. No, the screen there as
well, and you can scroll through it as you need to.

THE WITNESS: Can you please repeat the number
again?

BY MR. WATROUS:

Q Yeah, so it actually starts on the page before
for D9-457, but it's the bottom page. But I asked if
you were aware -- or the final audit report did not
capture the company's self-identified $170,000 of
lobbying expenses? And if you can see here, Ms. Liz
Fuentes' rebuttal, page 13, lines 22 through 23, and
page 14, one through four, shows that FPL did

self-identify $170,000 of lobbying expenses, do you

see --
A Can you guide me where it is in our
workpapers, because this -- I don't know where this goes
from?
Q This is from Ms. Liz Fuentes' rebuttal
testimony?
A This is not in our workpaper or audit report.
Q Okay. So would you take my word for it that

the audit report did not capture this $170,000 worth of
lobbying expenses?

A I cannot tell you. This is not including our
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1 audit report or workpaper.

2 MR. WATROUS: Okay. Thank you so much,
3 Mr. Chair, I have no more questions.

4 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Thank vyou.

5 FEL?

6 EXAMINATION

7 BY MS. McMANAMON:
8 Q Good afternoon, Ms. Guan. I also have a few

9 questions for you.

10 A Uh-huh.
11 Q If we could pull up master number F10-146187
12 And this document shows miscellaneous dues

13 from FPL that would have been reviewed in the audit,

14 correct?

15 A This 1s not our workpaper.

16 Q It was provided to you from FPL?

17 A This is —-- where did you get it? This 1is not
18 in our official scanned workpaper.

19 Q No, it was provided supplementally.

20 A So are you —-- are you saying this is our B

21 files?

22 0 Yes.

23 A So the B file is the files provided by the
24 utility, and also sometimes it's from our workpapers.

25 It's not the official scanned workpapers. It's for
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convenient use only.

Q But would you have reviewed miscellaneous dues
from FPL in your audit?

A We have to go specific transactions. This

page, I cannot tell.

Q So you didn't review this at all?

A Which transaction specifically are you asking
for?

Q Any of them.

A We do the judgmental sampling, so it should
really be based on our workpaper on the sample page. If

Just by this, I cannot tell you.

Q Okay. So I am not sure if you heard Ms.
Fuentes' cross, but she confirmed this account, this
FERC account is above the line, account number 932007

A Can you direct me which transaction are we
talking about?

Q Well, all of them are account 93200?

A I cannot see the amount for the transaction.

There i1s no amount on this page.

Q I am just talking about the FERC account
number.
A We -- everything we need to go through the

whole information, we need account number and also the

amount in the account number. By this one, there is no
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1 amount --

2 Q I am just clarifying the account number 93200,
3 you would agree that that's an above-the-line -- that's
4 recorded above the line, correct?

5 A It depend on the transaction we requested from
6 the utility. From this page, I cannot tell you.

7 Q So you would disagree that this account is all

8 recorded above the line?

9 A I cannot tell you without seeing our

10 workpapers. This is just, like, a short screen shot of
11 the page. It's not the complete information even.

12 Q So if Ms. Fuentes, during her cross, confirm

13 that some of these were improperly recorded above the
14 line, do you know if that was captured in your audit
15 report?

16 A I need to go through our workpapers and also
17 see the files. Based on this page, I cannot tell you.
18 Q You agree that your audit had no findings,
19 correct?

20 A Yes.

21 Q So would it be safe to assume that you would
22 not have reported if any of these had been improperly
23 recorded above the line?

24 A We do the judgmental sample, we can say

25 everything we tested on has no problem.

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



4272

1 Q Right. So if it was not in your audit report
2 findings, you might not have used the judgmental

3 sampling on those accounts that were improperly recorded
4 above the line?

5 A Are you asking about if they are not including
6 our sample, or they are including our sample.

7 Q If they were not in your sample, you would not
8 have found that, correct?

9 A Yes.

10 Q Okay. So when you do your audit, you are no
11 the going through all of these and verifying what

12 these --

13 A Due to the time constraints and resource

14 constraints, we can't go through all the transactions.

15 Q Okay. One moment.

16 No more questions. Thank you.

17 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

18 FAIR"?

19 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
20 Welcome, Ms. Guan. I have no questions for Ms.
21 Guan. Thanks again.

22 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank vyou.

23 FEIA?

24 MR. MAY: ©No questions.

25 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?
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1 MS. EATON:

2 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA:
3 CAPTAIN RIVERA:

4 CHATRMAN LA ROSA:
5 MR. BREW:

6 CHATRMAN LA ROSA:
7 MR. MOYLE:

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
9 MS. MONCADA:

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
11 any questions of the witness?
12 Seeing none,

13 MR. SPARKS:

14 staff requests that Exhibit No.
15 the record,

16 CHATRMAN LA ROSA:
17 to that?

18 none, so moved.

19 (Whereupon,
20 evidence.)
21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
22 the record?
23 MS. McMANAMON:
24 1073.
25 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA:

No questions.

No guestions.

No guestions.

No questions.

No questions.

back to staff for redirect.

No redirect,

and that the witness be excused.

I don't see any objections,

Exhibit No.

FEL would move in Exhibit

FEA?

FRE?

FIPUG?

FPL?

Commissioners, do we have

Mr. Chairman, but

287 be entered into

Okay. Are there objections

seeing so

287 was received into

Anything else moved into

1073, objections to that?
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1 Seeing no objections, so moved.
2 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 1073 was received into

3 evidence.)

4 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Anything else that needs to
5 be entered in? Great.

6 Ms. Guan, thank you very much. You are

L excused.

8 THE WITNESS: Thank you.

9 (Witness excused.)

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. So I believe I
11 am going back to FPL for redirect of its witness,
12 and I will let you call your next witness.

13 MS. MONCADA: Just to clarify, did you mean
14 rebuttal?

15 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: I'm sorry. Rebuttal. I am
16 SO SOrry.

17 MS. MONCADA: No, no problem.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I'm in that redirect mode.
19 So, yes, for rebuttal, it's in your hands to, yes,
20 call your next witness.
21 MS. MONCADA: All fine. We have two rebuttal
22 witnesses. The first one is Jim Coyne. And, Mr.
23 Chairman, Mr. Coyne was sworn in last week.
24 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Yes.
25 MS. MONCADA: I don't know if he needs to be
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sworn in next week. Whatever your pleasure is.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Sure. Staff, what should T
do?

MS. CIBULA: He doesn't need to be sworn in
again.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Save a few
seconds. I know Mr. Coyne will be excited to be
backs back in the witness box. He was ready to go
yesterday. It's taken us almost 20 hours to get
back to you, but we are back to Mr. Coyne.

Feel free to --

THE WITNESS: It's nice to be back.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: -- have a seat, get settled
in.
And, FPL, in your hands when your witness 1is
ready.
Whereupon,

JAMES M. COYNE
was recalled as a witness, having been previously duly
sworn to speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing

but the truth, was examined and testified as follows:

EXAMINATION
BY MS. MONCADA:
Q Mr. Coyne, are you ready to proceed?
A I am. Thank you. Good afternoon, everybody.
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1 Q Mr. Coyne, did you prepare and cause to be
2 filed 62 pages of rebuttal testimony on July 9th of this

3 year?

4 A I did.

5 Q Do you have any changes to that testimony?

6 A I do not.

7 Q If I asked you the same questions contained in

8 that testimony today, would your answers be the same?

9 A Yes.
10 o] Thank you.
11 MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chair, I would ask that Mr.
12 Coyne's rebuttal testimony be entered into the
13 record as though read.
14 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.
15 MS. MONCADA: Thank you.
16 (Whereupon, prefiled rebuttal testimony of
17 James M. Coyne was inserted.)
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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1 BY MS. MONCADA:
2 Q And, Mr. Coyne, with that rebuttal testimony,
3 you also sponsored Exhibits JMC-12 through JMC-21, is

4 that correct?

5 A Yes.

6 Q And were these prepared under your direction

7 or supervision?

8 A Yes.

9 Q Thank you.

10 MS. MONCADA: And, Mr. Chairman, I would note
11 that these have been pre-identified on staff's list
12 as 309 through 319.

13 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

14 BY MS. MONCADA:

15 Q Mr. Coyne, could you please provide a brief
lo summary of the topics addressed in your rebuttal

17 testimony?

18 A I will. Thank you.

19 My rebuttal testimony responds to the

20 testimonies of the intervenor witnesses regarding the
21 appropriate return on equity and capital structure for
22 FPL for the 2026 through 2029 rate period, and also the
23 utility industry's credit outlook.

24 I explain that it's important for FPL to have

25 the financial strength necessary to access capital in

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



4340

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

reasonable terms and conditions under a variety of
economic and financial market conditions. I discuss the
flaws associated with using authorized returns for
electric utilities in other jurisdictions as a basis for
establishing the return for FPL in this proceeding. I
also present the results of my updated ROE analysis
based on market data through May 30th of 2025. My
direct analysis had included market data through
December of 2024.

Reflecting these factors, I confirmed that a
base ROE of 11.9 percent, and a capital structure with a
common equity ratio of 59.6 percent, is both just and
reasonable for shareholders and for customers for the
2026-2029 rate period.

That concludes my summary.

Q Thank you.
MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Coyne 1is
available for cross.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Thank you.
OPC, you are recognized.

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Thank you.

EXAMINATION
BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:
Q Good afternoon, Mr. Coyne.
A Good afternoon.
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Q You filed your rebuttal testimony on July 9th,
2025, correct?

A I did.

Q And you attached Exhibits JMC-12 and JMC-21,
which are the results of what you are calling your
updated ROE analysis based on data from May 25th, 2025,
is that correct?

A Through May 30th, 2025.

Q Okay. And on page five of your testimony, you
recognize that Mr. Lawton performed an ROE analysis, and
based on his analysis, he is recommending a 9.2 percent
ROE, correct?

A Correct.

Q And the other intervenor witness to do
modeling, Mr. Walters, is recommending a 9.5 percent
ROE, correct?

A Correct.

Q Would you agree that the other intervenor
witnesses, Mr. Rabago, Mr. Pollock and Ms. Perry did not
perform their own ROE analysis, but relied on
referencing other authorized ROEs for electric utilities
in Florida and other jurisdictions, arguing that FPL's
ROE should be set at or below those levels?

A That's correct.

Q And you say that several of the intervenor
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1 witnesses also recommend lowering FPL's equity ratio

2 from the 59.6 percent to a range of 50.2 percent to 53.2
3 percent, correct?

4 A That's correct.

5 Q Now, Mr. Lawton, he did not recommend an

6 adjustment to FPL's equity ratio, but, rather, made an

7 adjustment to his ROE recommended ROE to account for FPL
8 having an equity ratio higher than the average equity

9 ratio than your proxy group, correct?

10 A That's my understanding.

11 Q Okay. If we turn to page 11 your rebuttal

12 testimony, lines seven and eight, I believe you claim

13 that FPL has a different risk profile than any other

14 electric utility for which returns were set in other

15 jurisdictions correct?
16 A Correct.
17 Q And then you provide your review of the

18 authorized ROEs for vertically integrated electric

19 utilities that own nuclear generation between 2022 and
20 2025, and the average was 9.9 percent, correct?

21 A Correct.

22 Q Isn't it true you did not mention the average
23 equity ratios for these vertically integrated electric
24 utilities that own nuclear generation?

25 A I did not in that sentence, no.
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Q Okay. And would it be fair to say that these
vertically integrated electric utilities have an average
equity ratio around 51 percent, similar to the equity

ratio average of your proxy group of electric utilities

in JMC-187
A For nuclear utilities?
Q Correct.
A I don't recall that I specifically calculated

the average authorized or book equity ratio for the
nuclear utilities in my proxy group, so I don't have
that number off the top of my head.

Q Okay. But you would agree that -- and I think
we may get there later in this -- that the majority of
the companies in your proxy group have some nuclear as
part of their fleet, correct?

A They do. I believe it's either nine or 10 out
of my proxy group of 15 or 16, depending upon whether or
not it was my direct or rebuttal testimony, have nuclear
generation.

o] Okay. And again, on lines 14 through 16, you
basically -- hold on, let me --

Okay. On lines 14 through 16 on page 11, you
are not claiming that if another analyst determines a
lower ROE is required, but the mere fact their ROE

recommendation is lower than yours means that it would
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1 fail to meet the basic Hope and Bluefield comparable

2 return standards, correct?

3 A Could you rephrase your question?

4 Q I don't think so.

5 A Well, maybe you could repeat it?

6 Q I can repeat it, sure.

7 I just want to understand. In this sentence,

8 where you say that Mr. Lawton and Mr. Waters' ROE

9 recommendations failed to meet the basic Hope and

10 Bluefield comparable return standard, my question to you
11 is, that statement -- in that statement, you are not

12 claiming that if another analyst determines a lower ROE
13 is required than what you are proposing in this case,

14 the mere fact that their ROE is -- ROE recommendation is
15 lower than yours means that it fails to meet the basic
16 Hope and Bluefield comparable return standard?

17 A No, that's not my position.

18 Q Okay. Mr. Lawton, for his analysis, used the
19 same proxy group as your direct testimony excluding TXNM
20 Energy, Inc., because of the announced merger, correct?
21 A Yes, he did. Just as I did in my rebuttal
22 testimony.
23 Q Okay. And I was getting to that. And that
24 is, in your rebut, you chose to run a completely new

25 updated analysis, is that correct?
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1 A I wouldn't say completely new analysis. I

2 reapplied the screen to the same prox -- to the same

3 group of companies and eliminated one and added two

4 because of merger activity, and then I updated the

5 inputs to the models.

6 Q Okay. So let's talk a little bit about that.
7 You removed the TXNM Energy company due to the
8 pending merger like Mr. Lawton, correct?

9 A Correct.

10 0 Okay. And then you changed the proxy group by
11 adding two new companies, First Energy Corp and Dominion
12 Energy Resources, correct?

13 A I added them because their merger activity had
14 ceased to be within the look-back period that I used to
15 determine my proxy group.

16 Q Okay. But those two companies were not

17 originally within your proxy group, correct?

18 A That's correct, because they had been in the
19 window of merger activity when I initially conducted my
20 analysis. And with the passage of that time, that
21 window of merger activity no longer impacted the stock
22 price insofar as my standards were concerned.
23 Q Okay. But without adding those two new
24 companies to your analysis, would you have had 14

25 companies in your proxy group, right?
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A I had 15. I took out one and I added back in
two, s0 yes.

Q And you would agree, 14 companies are
sufficient for a comparable proxy group, right?

A Sufficient statistically, but they wouldn't
have been consistent with my screening criteria.

Q So you would agree that you could have updated
your results just by removing the TXNM, like Mr. Lawton,
and your proxy group would have still been sufficient to
render a valid ROE result?

A They would have been statistically significant
insofar as my analysis i1s concerned, but they wouldn't
have been consistent with my screening criteria.

The constant is my screening criteria. What
changes is the market activity that allows companies do
to either come in or out of proxy group based on whether
or not, you know, their credit rating change -- their
ratings have changed, or they are in merger activities
that would unduly impact the market information that I
rely on to estimate the cost of equity.

Q Okay.

A So the constant is the screening criteria that
I use, but the markets do change, and I adjust my
analysis based on how the markets have changed to

influence these companies. And in that way, I still get
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1 a proxy group that is most representative of the target
2 company, which, in this case, is Florida Power & Light.
3 Q So the only thing that I am understanding from
4 what you are saying is the screening criteria stayed the

5 same between the two different runs?

6 A That's right. That's what serves as the
7 constant.
8 Q Otherwise, the complete -- the two different

9 runs have completely different results based on the

10 change in the proxy groups-?

11 A I wouldn't characterize it that way. As I
12 mentioned, I am still using the same models. I am still
13 using the same sources of data. I have updated the data

14 for five months of new information that transpired

15 between December and through May, and then I reapply the
lo screening criteria to make sure I still have a good

17 sample for calculating my analysis.

18 Q So the only changes are you updated all the
19 data and you updated the companies in the proxy group,
20 which change the data that were input into the models
21 that you used?

22 A Well, it changed in the sense that it's

23 updated.

24 0 Okay.

25 A Yes.
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1 Q And you were not responding or rebutting any
2 intervenor testimony when you added those two new

3 companies, did you-?

4 A No. I was responding to the fact that I

5 thought that this commission would like to see updated
6 results that best represented the passage of time since
7 I had prepared my direct testimony. And it's common

8 practice for me to do so when there has been a passage
9 of time between when I prepare my direct testimony and
10 if I am preparing rebuttal testimony, to make sure I

11 have the most up-to-date market information behind my
12 analysis.

13 Q Okay. On page 18 of your rebuttal testimony,
14 you have figure 1. And this figure 1, this shows the
15 difference between the results of your analysis and in

16 your direct testimony based on the December 24 data and

17 the new updated based on your 20 -- our or your May 2025
18 data?

19 A Yes.

20 Q And on page 18, it says that your DCF results

21 increased by 15 basis points, your risk premium results
22 increased by eight basis points, and your expected

23 earnings increased by 38 basis points, correct?

24 A Correct.

25 Q Isn't it true while these results all
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1 increased based on your new updated analysis, none of

2 the results increased by more than 40 basis points?

3 A On average, yes, for each of the models, ves.
4 Q Yet your CAPM result decreased by 312 basis

5 points, correct?

6 A That's right.

7 Q So isn't it true that your CAPM result went

8 from 15.65 percent outlier to a 12.53 result, which is

9 significantly closer to your other results?

10 A Well, I reject your characterization of

11 outlier, as I did in our prior cross-examination. It's
12 higher than the other results, but I reject

13 characterization as being an outlier.

14 It did move closer to the other model results,
15 though, from -- as we moved in December to May, and

16 that's why I cite the differences and changes in each of
17 these models to point out to all that would view the

18 testimony how market changes impact each of these

19 models, and they impact them differently.
20 That's one of benefits of using four models as
21 I do. If I were using just the CAPM, I might have
22 thought that the cost of capital had dropped by 312
23 basis points, but the other three models were indicating
24 something differently. And in my mind, that's one of

25 the strengths of using the four-model approach.
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1 Q But your CAPM result is still higher than your
2 other model results, correct?

3 A Yes, it is.

4 Q And the simple arrange of your results from

5 December 31st, 2024, was 11.83 percent, correct?

6 A Yes, including flotation costs.

7 Q And then you added --

8 A I am sorry, 11.83 prior to floatation costs.
9 Q Right. And then you added the zero, .09

10 percent for the floatation costs --

11 A Yes.

12 Q -- that's how you came to the 11.9?

13 A Correct.

14 Q And isn't it true, if you take a simple

15 arrange of your new updated results of the models, that
lo that would be 11.21 percent, correct?

17 A Correct, prior to floatation costs.

18 Q And then if you added the 0.9 floatation

19 costs, your model result would be 11.3, correct?

20 A Correct.

21 Q And you would agree that if you use the same
22 simple averaging of your results plus the addition of

23 floatation costs, your recommendation would have changed
24 to 11.3 percent, correct?

25 A Had I used just the average for that
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1 determination, yes, but as I explained, it's one of the
2 values of using four different models. And I also

3 looked at the range of results produced by the models,
4 and they continued to include the initial 11.9 percent
5 recommendation.

6 And I also looked at the fact that three of

L the model results had increased between December and

8 May. As interest rates continued to increase, stock

9 market values continued to evolve for the sector, those
10 factors all drove results for the other three models

11 higher. So in my opinion, there was nothing sufficient
12 in the change in those results that warranted a change
13 in my recommendation.

14 Q But you would agree that the 11.9 percent now,
15 under your May 30th, 2025, results is now towards the

16 higher end of your range, correct?

17 A Yes, it would be. The range is now —-- the
18 range of the results is 10.43 to 12.53 and 11 -- well,
19 if you include float -- well, let's talk about without

20 float, because it's easier. The recommended base was
21 11.83 initially, and that is beyond the middle of the
22 range between the 10.43 and the 12.53 with the updated
23 results.

24 Q Okay. And let's turn to page 20 of your

25 rebuttal testimony. And on page 20, you say you did not
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change your recommendation from the 11.9 even though
your over all simple average of your models including
the floatation costs came down by 0.6 percent, correct?

A That's correct.

Q And on page 21, figure 3, you are using this
table to show the changes in the capital market
condition, correct?

A Yes.

Q And when you look at the table, you see about
a 40-basis-point increase from December 2024 to June
1257

A Yes, in each of the important -- the
treasury -- of the treasury -- the 30-year treasuries,
Moody's utility A index and the Moody's utility AA
index.

Q Okay. And when you look at the updated
results in figure 1, the result of your DCF, risk
premium and expected earnings model are all in line with
this increase, correct?

A Well, when you say in line, they don't move in
lockstep. As we talked about, those treasury and bond
yields are up 36 and 41 basis points respectively.
Whereas, my DCF results are up 15 basis points, risk
premium is up eight basis points, expected earnings is

up 38, and the CAPM is down 312. So it varied
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conservatively across the models, and that's consistent
with what I see these models generally don't move in
perfect lockstep with what's going on with interest
rates --

Q Right.

A -- and that's because interest rates represent
the yield to a debt investor, and equity investor
returns are estimated using the models.

Q But you would agree that your DCF, risk
premium and expected models all proved with a similar
volatility as the U.S. Treasury and the other utility
bond yields that you c¢ite, the CAPM, however, is
300-basis-point movement, correct?

A I wouldn't describe it that way.

Q I am sure you wouldn't, but is that a correct
mathematical statement?

A No.

Q All right. Let's look figure 4. Now, this is
the CPIU and the Core CPI, and it shows that that has
decreased about two percent since the last rate case,
which was settled in August of 2021, correct?

A Did you say two percent?

Q If you look at from 2021, correct, and I am
looking at that, and it looks like it came down from --

well, if you look at Core CPI, and then look to just
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recently, it looks like it came down two, two-and-a-half
percent, would that be correct this?

MS. MONCADA: I am sorry, Ms. Christensen, can
you say what period of time exactly you are looking
at? You said --

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Since the last rate case,
which was August of '21, September of '21, through
today.

MS. MONCADA: Okay. So are you referring to
the September '21 time point -- point in time?

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Yes.

MS. MONCADA: Okay. Thank you.

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Certainly.

BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q And coming down through the May timeframe, it
looks like to me, at least as far as Core CPI, that it
came down about two, two-and-a-half percent, is that
about right?

A On an annual basis -- I guess, let me Jjust
look at this and see if I can judge from what's go on.
Are you looking at Core CPI?

Q Yeah, Core CPI.

A I can't read that exactly from the table, but
it looks to me from just over four percent to in the

range of two—-and-a-half percent. So I guess you could
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say about one-and-a-half percent a reduction in the

annual change in the core inflation rate.

Q Okay. And then CPI you, it looks like it came
down from -- well, it looks like it was already down to
six -- around six percent at the time of the --

A It's down about three percent --

Q Three percent?

A -- today on an annual basis, we are about 2.9
percent as of August data. So cumulative inflation, of
course, 1s much greater than that. That's over 20

percent. But the annual rate of change in inflation has
come down since then.

Q Okay. And if we are just looking at from sort
of the end of 2024, if you use that January 25th kind of
as an indicator to the May 25th, it looks like there was

very slight change in either of those CPIU or Core CPI,

is that -- would that be a fair statement?
A Let me see 1f I can recharacterize your
statement. Are you asking me has inflation been more

stable in 2025 than it was previously and within a
certalin range-?

Q All T am asking for is it doesn't look like
there was much variability in inflation from January of
'25 through May of '25, it doesn't look like it changed.

A Much less so than it had been previously as we
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were coming out of the COVID period.

above the

connection for me when I estimate the cost of capital is
what are investors expecting when it comes to inflation.

And one of the reasons why we still have higher

inflation
investors

pre-COVID

bond yields that today are close to five percent. They

were less

for a rate case. Inflation is a big component of
that --

Q Right. And I am --

A -- you are on to a critically important to
that.

Q Right. And it looks like to me that there may

be around
A
Q
A

as we sit

was May.

running about 2.9 percent.

Still above -- the point here is it's still

Federal Reserve target, and the important

rates than we have had previously is that
do not expect that inflation will come down to
levels.

That's why we have treasury yields and utility

than two percent when the company last came in

2.5 percent for both them, in that range --
Well --

-- based on your graph-?

-- 1it's about, today -- well, that graph 1is,
here today, that's out of date, because that

Inflation, as of the most recent data, is
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Q But I didn't ask you about for today. I am
just asking you about based on your graph. It looks
like it was around 2.5 percent, is that correct?

A Are you asking about core or are you asking

about CPI?

Q If you want to give them to me for both, they
look -- they are very same similar to me?
A Well, I am reading off the graph, as you are.

To me, they are, you know, they are both between two and
four percent, somewhere between two-and-a-half and
three-and-a-half, I would judge, based on looking at the
chart.

Q Okay. Now, on page 23 of your testimony, you
talk about the One Big Beautiful Bill that was signed
into law on July 4th, 2025, correct?

A Yes.

Q And you would agree, the bill makes most of
the 2017 tax cuts permanent?

A Yes, most but not all.

Q Okay. And the bill also ends the tax

incentive from the 2022 Inflation Reduction Act, clean

energy”?
A Yes.
Q And isn't it true that the provisions of the

bill, including the 2017 tax cuts that are permanent,
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1 are expected to promote economic growth, correct?

2 A That's a difficult question. I guess it

3 depends on who you ask.

4 In the short-term, it's expected to be a

5 stimulative provision to the economy. There is more of
6 a concern regarding the mid- to long-term because of

7 what it does to our national debt. So the general

8 consensus on the bill is that a near-term stimulus with
9 concerns regarding inflation and lower economic growth
10 once you get to the mid- and long-term.

11 Q Okay. And I know, when we were talking about
12 inflation, you said inflation appeared to be around

13 what, 4.9 percent as of today?

14 A No, 2.9.

15 Q 2.9. Would you agree that U.S. 30-year

lo treasuries as of today is around 4.63 percent?

17 A Which treasury are you referring to?

18 Q 30-year treasury.

19 A Yes. That's correct.

20 Q And I think you believe -- you stated in your

21 testimony that you believe, on balance, the Big

22 Beautiful Bill suggests that capital costs are likely to
23 remain at or near levels -- these high levels for

24 several years?

25 A Yes.
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1 Q And on page 26 of your rebuttal testimony, you
2 start talking about your DCF model regarding other

3 intervenors witnesses, Mr. Lawton and Mr. Waters,

4 conducted, your criticism of them?

5 A Mr. Lawton and Mr. Walters? Yes.

6 Q Okay. Now, Mr. Lawton used three different

7 DCF models in developing his ROE recommendation,

8 correct?

9 A That's my understanding.

10 Q And you recommend disregarding his sustainable
11 growth DCF model result of 8.7 percent because it's 110

12 basis points below the average authorized ROE for

13 vertically integrated electric utilities in 2024, which

14 was 9.84 percent, correct?

15 A Could you point to where in my testimony you
16 are referring?

17 Q Page 28, lines 21 and 22.

18 A Well, that's a final point that I make in

19 terms of comparing his result to the ROEs for vertically
20 integrated utilities, but I have a fundamental issue

21 with using the sustainable growth recalculation model as
22 he has. The reason it provides an unreasonable result
23 is the sustainable growth rate isn't a reasonable input
24 to the DCF model.

25 Q All right. So you disagree with that model,
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but that was one of the rationales that you gave for why
you disagreed with his use of that model, correct?

A It is a benchmark that I point to that
illustrates its unreasonableness.

Q In your new updated DCF result of 10.43
percent, from page 18 of your testimony, is 59 basis
points above the average authorized ROE of vertically
integrated utilities for 2024, correct?

A The -- my updated result of 10.437

Q Uh-huh.

A Yeah, 1is above what other number are you
using?
Q Your U.S. vertically integrated electric

utilities in 2024, from page 28, of 9.84 percent.

A Yes, it is. Like I say, that's not the sole
criterion I am using to evaluate Mr. Lawton's analysis.
It's the input to the model that produces an
unreasonable result.

Q And your updated CAPM result is 269 basis
points above the average authorized ROE of 9.84 percent
for vertically integrated utilities in 2024, as you cite
on page 28, lines 19 through 22, correct?

A It is. 1It's important to recognize that mine
is a forward-looking analysis, and I would not compare

it alone on -- in contrast to previous allowed ROEs as a
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basis for determining if it's a reasonable
forward-looking estimate of the rate of return. And I
make that point clear in my testimony, both in my direct
and my rebuttal.

Q Yeah. And on page 35 of your testimony, you

discuss Mr. Lawton and Mr. Waters' CAPM results,

correct?
A I do.
Q And Mr. Lawton used his utility risk premium

analysis to provide the market risk premium he used in
the CAPM model, correct?

A Yes.

Q And you claim that Mr. Lawton's risk -- market
risk premium used in his CAPM should have been higher
than the 5.45 percent he used as shown on his Exhibit
DJL-11, correct?

A I do.

Q Yet, on lines 11 and 13, you only assert that
the 4.25 percent risk-free rate corresponds to 6.14
percent in your testimony without any other support
being provided, correct?

A Can you point to which page of my testimony
you are on?

Q I am on page 35, and I believe your discussion

in critique of his testimony you just -- it may be on, I

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



4362

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

am sorry, 34 -- or 36, I am sorry, specifically line 13,

but other than --

A I am sorry, on which page, though?

Q Line -- or page 36, line 13.

A Yes. And what's your question, please?
Q My question -- or my question to you is:

Where you make this criticism of Mr. Lawton for
contending he used an incorrect percentage, you did not
provide any other support for this statement, did you?

A Well, in my rebuttal testimony, I recalculated
his results illustrating what market risk premium I
thought he meant to use, Jjust being consistent with his
own analysis, and I provided a supporting exhibit that
showed that math.

Q Yeah, you just -- you made the statement you
thought he used the wrong one, correct, but you didn't
actually provide the calculation that I can see?

A I am not sure if I understand the gquestion.

Q Let me ask you this: On page 38 of your
testimony, you present figure 9, which is Kroll's

recommended equity risk free premium and risk-free rate,

correct?
A Yes.
Q And this shows that the Kroll's market risk

premium is about 5.5 percent, is that correct?
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1 A Yes.

2 Q And then -- and you would agree that Kroll's

3 5.5 percent is closer to Mr. Lawton's 5.45 percent MRP

4 than the 6.14 MRP you claim he should have used?

5 A As a number, it's closer, but as I note on the
6 next page, this commission has found, as I do, that the
7 use of Kroll's equity risk premium and the results of

8 the CAPM using Kroll's ERP to be unreasonable. So I

9 find, consistent with my critique of Mr. Lawton, Jjust as
10 the Commission has found previously. That's not a

11 reasonable estimate of the market equity risk premium.
12 Q Do you have a citation that you put into your
13 testimony?

14 A Yes, it's footnote 69 on page 39 of my

15 rebuttal testimony, where I cite the Commission's order
16 in the Florida City Gas proceeding.

17 Q Okay. And are you aware that the Florida City
18 Gas order is up on appeal®?

19 A I am not.
20 Q On page 43 of your testimony, you say that the

21 FRC method for calculating forward-looking market risk

22 premium -- let me start that question again.
23 On page 43, this is where you talk about
24 FERC -- the FERC methodology for calculating

25 forward-looking market risk premiums, correct?
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A Yes.

Q And also on page 43, lines nine through 13,
you include the S&P companies that were not dividend
paying to calculate the MRP, correct?

A That were not dividend paying, as long -- yes,
as long as I had a growth rate, I would include them,
yes. My —-- in using this methodology, my -- I am
looking to include as much of the S&P 500 as I can to
provide an estimate of the forward return for the Sé&P
500.

Q Isn't it true that FERC excludes non-dividend
paying companies in its calculation of the market risk
premium?

A They would, and I have critiqued FERC's
approach to the FERC, and those of us that practice
before the FERC are still waiting for a determination by
the FERC in terms of its overall approach to its
methodologies.

It put out a notice of proposed rulemaking on
this issue several years ago, and I, along with
colleagues and many others have provided critiques to
FERC, and they have yet to render -- yet to provide a
decision in that proposed rulemaking where we actually
get feedback on those critiques, but I think it's a

serious flaw in how the FERC conducts its own analysis,
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1 because the logic breaks down if you are estimate a

2 forward market return, that you would eliminate a

3 substantial portion of the companies in the market.

4 Q And I understand that you have a criticism

5 with the FERC, but as we sit here today, the FERC has

6 not adopted your approach, have they?

7 A No.

8 Q Okay. Can we look at figure 11? And this is
9 the total returns of the S&P 500 Index, which include

10 non-dividend paying companies, correct?

11 A Yes.

12 Q And one of your screens that you use for

13 collection selection of comparable proxy group was that
14 they were dividend paying, correct?

15 A For utilities, yes. It's very uncommon for a
lo utility to not pay a dividend, but it's not uncommon for
17 an S&P 500 company. The tech companies are a good

18 example of this. They typically, until they become very
19 mature, start paying dividends.
20 o) Okay
21 A So the market is characterized by many
22 companies that don't pay dividends. That's not true of
23 utilities.
24 Q Correct. And on page 48, you say that you use

25 the average, not the median, correct?
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A Would you point to the specific line in my
testimony?
Q One moment. Oh, I am sorry. Let me -- let me

clarify that.

On line -- on page 48, now discussing your
expected earnings analysis, lines 16 through 18, you say
that you used the average of the proxy group companies,
not the median, correct?

A Yes.

Q And you calculate a simple average by summing
all the values in a dataset and dividing by the number
of the values, correct? That's the simple average?

A I am sorry, when it comes to computing what?

Q When you are -- when it comes to calculating a
simple average --

A Yes.

Q -- you do that by summing all the values in a
dataset, and then dividing by the number of the value in
that dataset?

A Yes.

Q Okay. And a median, however, is the middle
value in assorted set of data, correct?

A That's correct.

Q Okay. So isn't it true that an average highly

-- isn't it true that an average is highly sensitive to
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1 extreme values such as a very high or a very low number?
2 A When you say highly sensitive to, I think it

3 really depends on the range of values in the dataset,

4 but it would typically be more sensitive to it than the
5 median, if that's the thrust of your question.

6 Q I will accept that.

7 And you would degree that a single outlier can
8 significantly shift an average, correct?

9 A It could. Yes.

10 o] And isn't it true that the central tendencies
11 are statistical values that describe the center or the

12 typical value of a dataset?

13 A Yes.
14 Q And on page 54 of your testimony, you say --
15 and we are moving on to business risk -- you say, the

lo unique business risk to FPL, rather than the proxy group
17 you chose, is the elevated capital spending, ownership
18 of nuclear generation assets and the severe weather,

19 correct?

20 A I do. Yes.

21 Q And FPL just reduced its ten-year site plan

22 for solar batteries by 50 percent, correct?

23 A I am sorry, would you repeat your question?
24 Q Sure.
25 Were you aware that FPL just reduced its
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1 ten-year site plan for the amount of solar that it

2 intended to put into service by 50 percent?

3 A 1 was not, no.
4 Q And would you agree that the following groups
5 in your proxy group have nuclear generation: Southern

6 Company, Entergy, Ameren, Duke, American Electric Power,
7 Southern Company, Xcel Energy, Edison International,

8 Dominion and Entergy, Inc., does that sound about right?
9 A Entergy, Inc., would be the last one. Yes, I
10 would agree they all have nuclear generation.

11 Q Okay. And that would be about, what is it,

12 nine or 10 of out of the 16 or the 15 group company that
13 you have in your proxy group?

14 A That's right, depending on whether or not it
15 was direct or rebuttal.

16 Q Okay. And you would also agree that Duke,

17 Southern, Dominion and Entergy are on the coastlines and
18 subject to hurricanes?

19 A Rename your companies, 1f you would. Duke?
20 Q Sure. Duke, Southern, Dominion and Entergy
21 Energy?
22 A Yes, they all have coastal exposure, but not
23 Just to the same degree that Florida Power & Light does.
24 Q And you would agree that companies located in

25 the midwest and in the north have to deal with
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snowstorms, ice storms, tornadoes and other severe
weather that which generally we don't have here?

A Well, as you recall, I actually measured the
exposure that Florida Power & Light has to weather risk,
and it is among the top three in the country -- well, in
the proxy groups compared to these others, yes, every
utility has weather risk, but FPL is at the top of the
charts in terms of its exposure as measured by FEMA.

Q We will circle back to your exhibit. But my
question you to, and I think you answered it, is, yes,
all utilities experience their own significant weather
events?

A I would say that all utilities have some
exposure to weather just by virtue of the way their
assets are deployed --

Q Okay.

A -- but there is a significant difference in
the magnitude of that exposure --

Q And you would --

A -- and I rely on FEMA to measure the magnitude
of that exposure in my testimony.

Q You would agree that Florida has allowed for
storm hardening costs, correct?

A Yes.

Q And on page 56, you talk about this analysis
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1 of weather risk you were just discussing using FEMA

2 National Risk Index and the S&P Capital IQ, correct?

3 A Yes.

4 Q You have never done this type of analysis

5 before, have you?

6 A It's new to me. As our team has become aware

7 of the FEMA work, and we have looked for ways to apply

8 it in the work that we for to utilities in general --
9 Q And this --
10 A -— and -- 1if I could just complete my

11 statement.

12 Q Certainly.
13 A And as a result of that, I have not started to
14 incorporate it into my analysis, because it gives me an

15 important perspective on risk, because just as I have

lo begun to focus on it, it's also the case that the credit
17 rating agencies are now focusing on weather and storm

18 risk as a significant exposure, and they have now -- S&P
19 specifically has downgraded many companies recently

20 because of their exposure to storms. So I would say

21 that those of us that follow the industry are now

22 looking at it much more closely.

23 Q Okay. But you -- no commission that you are
24 aware of has accepted this type of analysis that you

25 proposing in this case, correct?
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A I know it's been presented before this
commission, but I am not sure to what extent the
Commission as, quote/unquote, accepted it or
acknowledged it.

Q Okay.

A I know it acknowledged in the case of its TECO
decision its greater exposure to weather risk, I know
that data was presented in that case, but I don't know
to what extent the Commission absorbed or accepted it,
per se, or used it as a factor in its decision.

Q Okay. And let's look at your Exhibit JMC-19.
And I think this is the exhibit that you say uses
information from FEMA that they created regarding
weather risk by county, which you weigh by population
and roll it up to fit a utility territory to create a
total weather risk factor to make this exhibit, right?

A What are you quoting from when I say that?

Q I am quoting from the exhibit and from prior
discussions with you.

A Well, that's not exactly what this is, based
on your question.

Q Okay. So you -- this is the weather risk
index that you have created relying on FEMA data,
correct?

A Relying on FEMA data for -- there are two
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1 pieces to this essentially that we have brought

2 together.

3 FEMA estimates risk for eight different

4 indicators and by county in the country. In order to

5 align counties with utilities, we rely on the S&P Global
6 database of utility service areas to determine which

7 counties that they operate in. So it's the overlay of

8 the county data from Standard & Poor's with the weather
9 risk index created by FEMA that we use to create this

10 index.

11 o) Okay .
12 A It's actually weighted by square miles of
13 utility —-- the square miles of utility in each of those

14 counties that we use to roll it up to create an

15 aggregate index. So it's designed to measure the

16 overall property exposure. S&P gives us the geographic
17 exposure, and FEMA measures the economic impact of these
18 events in each of these counties.

19 Q Well, let me ask you this: The FEMA weather
20 risk assessment was not specifically created to assess
21 utility risk, was it?

22 A No. In my mind, that's one of its values.

23 It's created as a comprehensive tool for analyzing a

24 variety of exposures for emergency preparedness —--

25 Q Right.
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1 A -- and things of that nature. I am sure

2 insurance companies and others use it for very different
3 purse. But our interest in using this data is that it's
4 comprehensive, it covers 18 different risks, and it

5 gives us a unique perspective into looking at a company
6 such as Florida Power & Light that we wouldn't have

7 otherwise.

8 Q And this list was created in May of '23?

9 A No. Oh -- well, our analysis was completed

10 for my rebuttal testimony in May of 2025. I believe the
11 data from FEMA was through 2023, yes.

12 Q Okay. And in this exhibit, it appears that

13 Portland General in your proxy group has a 95-percent

14 risk, according to your ranking, which is higher than

15 FPL, correct?

16 A Yes, I believe there are two companies that

17 are higher than FPL, Portland General at 95.4 and

18 Entergy New Orleans at 97.

19 Q Okay. And on this exhibit, it also shows Duke
20 Florida with an 83.1 percent risk?

21 A Yes.

22 Q And I didn't see, but correct me if I am

23 wrong, I didn't see TECO on this list at all, did you?
24 A No. You wouldn't see TECO because these are

25 the operating companies of my proxy groups, and TECO is
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1 a subsidiary of Emera, Inc., and, therefore, would not
2 be covered -- wasn't in my proxy group and wouldn't be
3 covered by FEMA for that purpose.

4 The U.S. jurisdictions would be covered by

5 FEMA, but it's not in my proxy group, and that's what

6 these companies are. They are operating subsidiaries
7 for each of the companies in my proxy group.
8 Q Okay. And were you aware that the TECO order

9 that you cite on page 57 to support your business and
10 weather risk analysis is currently on appeal?

11 A I am not aware of the process. No.

12 Q Okay. And if we go back to page 58 of your
13 rebuttal --

14 A And I am sorry, when you say to support my

15 weather analysis in your question --

16 Q Your business risk and weather analysis?

17 A I mentioned that it was cited as a factor in
18 the Commission's decision in the TECO order, but that
19 doesn't support my weather analysis.
20 Q Taking you back to page 58 of your testimony,
21 lines 12 through 14, you recognize that FPL's 59.6
22 percent equity ratio is at the high end of the range of
23 authorized equity ratios from 2022 through May 2025,
24 correct?

25 A Yes.
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1 Q And Duke's approved equity ratio is 53 percent
2 with a 10.3 percent ROE, is that correct?

3 A That's correct.

4 Q And TECO has an approved 54 percent equity

5 ratio with a 10.5 percent ROE, correct?

6 A That's correct.

7 Q On page 12 of your rebuttal testimony, you

8 claim because Duke Energy Corporation is included in

9 your proxy group, your ROE results reflect the risk of
10 Duke, correct?

11 A Duke is in my proxy group, so I am picking up,
12 at least insofar as it represents a portion of Duke

13 Corporation, I am picking up its risk from an investor
14 perspective, but Duke's a much bigger company than, of
15 course, Duke Energy Florida.

lo Q Okay. And you made no adjustment to your ROE
17 analysis to reflect differences in the average equity

18 ratios of your proxy group and FPL's requested equity

19 ratio in this case, did you?
20 A No. I didn't adjust the ROE either for
21 differences in risk, even though, in my opinion, the
22 company's risk profile would warrant an upward
23 adjustment in the ROE, but I used the average ROE coming
24 out of my analysis as a baseline.

25 So I made no adjustment to the ROE, and I
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1 examined the company's equity ratio in relationship to
2 the proxy group, and also considered its long-term

3 history of maintaining that ROE, and the fact that it

4 was -- 1t relies on that balance sheet to raise debt in
5 capital markets, all those factors led me to believe

6 that the 59.6 percent was just and reasonable.

7 Q And isn't it true that Mr. Lawson testi -- or
8 Lawton, testified that he adjusted his ROE down due to
9 FPL's equity ratio being substantially exceeding the

10 comparable group average, correct?

11 A He did.

12 MS. MONCADA: Objection, asked and answered.
13 THE WITNESS: I spoke too quickly.

14 MS. CHRISTENSEN: I will let the answer stand.

15 BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

16 Q In looking at your Exhibit JMC-18, page one of
17 six.

18 A I will let he -- pardon me, let me just get to
19 it. You are in my exhibits?

20 Q Yes. Turning to your Exhibit JMC-18.

21 A I am with you.

22 Q Okay. Page one of six?

23 A Yes, I am there.

24 Q Okay. And this is where you have the equity

25 ratios for your new proxy group, correct?
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1 A Yes.
2 Q Looking at the columns across the top of the
3 table, you have one average -- one for the average of

4 the proxy group, correct?

5 A Yes.

6 Q And under the column at the bottom, it shows a

7 mean equity ratio for your new proxy group of 51.27

8 percent, correct?

9 A Well, you say new proxy group. It's a proxy
10 group I relied upon in my rebuttal testimony as adjusted
11 for the three companies that we discussed.

12 Q So would --

13 A I wouldn't characterize it as a new pProxy

14 grouper.

15 Q Well, you took out one company and added two
lo new companies, and so it's different and new from your
17 original proxy group, correct?

18 A Well, that's your language, but it is, as I

19 mentioned earlier, 1it's an adjustment to my proxy group
20 for differences in merger activity.

21 Q Okay. And the median average equity ratio for
22 the proxy group is 51.59 percent, correct?

23 A Yes, over three years, from 2022 through 2024.
24 Q And the proxy group's lowest average equity

25 ratio is 40.49 percent, correct?
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1 A That's right.

2 Q And the proxy group's highest average equity
3 ratio is 58.9 percent, correct?

4 A That's right.

5 Q In looking at the column labeled 2024, the

6 highest equity ratio for this new proxy group is

7 59.27 percent, am I correct?

8 A The highest equity ratio from my rebuttal

9 testimony proxy group is 59.27 percent.

10 Q So mathematically, FPL's equity ratio is 8.3
11 percent higher than the average or mean equity ratio for

12 this rebuttal proxy group, correct?

13 MS. MONCADA: It what was the number?

14 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, can you restate the
15 question?

16 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Certainly.

17 BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

18 Q So mathematically, FPL's equity ratio is 8.3

19 percent higher than the average/mean of the updated

20 proxy groups, correct, that's the 51.27 percent?

21 A I am not getting your same math. Let me just
22 take a second to check it out.

23 Q And that's fine. Certainly, if you take the

24 average mean of 51.27, and subtract that from the

25 requested 59.6, it is quite possible I made a mistake in
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my math, but --
A Oh, no, I thought you were talking about the

2024 column. Now you are back to the average, the

51.277?
Q Correct.
A And you are trying to deduce the difference

between FPL's 59.6 and the 51.277?

Q Correct.

A 8.33 percent is the number that I get.

Q Okay. And FPL is .33 percent higher than the
highest average equity proxy -- or average equity ratio
in this rebuttal proxy group, correct? If you take the
58.91 percent, and subtract that from the 59.6 percent
that FPL has requested if this case, that would still be

.33 percent higher, is my math correct?

A I have that as a .69 percent difference.

Q I will accept your math.

A Okay.

Q And in the --

A Now, I want to make sure everybody understands

when we are looking at this data, that these are the
book equity ratios for the proxy group at the holding
company level, and those are different than the
authorized or book equity ratios at the operating

company level. And I have all those on the next page,
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beginning with JMC-18. And there, we can see that there
are several companies that have book equity ratios that
are higher than the 59.6 of Florida Power & Light.

So I don't want to limit the observation just
to this table, when, on the next table, I also have that
date for the operating companies.

Q Right, but I didn't see where you provided the
averages for those, so --

A What I do is I roll them up into JMC-18 by
taking the companies that are in JMC-18, page two, and I
roll them up and to create the averages for the proxy
group companies. But I don't want to mask the fact in
doing so, that all of that data is there on the next
page, that shows that many of these operating companies
do have equity ratios that are higher than the 59.6.

Q And let me ask you this: In lay persons
terms, you would agree that the more debt in a capital
structure, the riskier that company is relative to a

company with lower debt?

A All else being equal, yes.

Q Okay. Thank you. I have no further
questions.

A You are welcome.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you, Ms. Christensen.

Let's take a quick break between questioning
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1 of the parties. Let's take 10 minutes, it's 2:55.
2 Let's be back at 3:05.

3 Thank vyou.

4 (Brief recess.)

5 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. Let's go ahead
6 and grab our seats and we can pick up where we left
7 off.

8 All right. So in questioning with Witness

9 Coyne, FEL, who 1is being turned over to you. You
10 are recognized for questions.

11 MS. McMANAMON: Thank you.

12 EXAMINATION

13 BY MS. McMANAMON:

14 0 Good afternoon, Mr. Coyne.
15 A Good afternoon.
16 Q You state on page 10 of your rebuttal

17 testimony that since 2022, the annual average ROE for

18 vertically integrated utilities has been 9.81 percent?
19 A That's right.

20 Q And your recommended ROE for FPL is an 11.9

21 percent, which would be 209 basis points above this

22 average, correct?

23 A Yes.

24 Q And you also state that the range for ROEs for

25 vertically integrated utilities is 9.25 to 11.45,
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correct? I think it might be on the next page.

A Correct. Yeah.

Q And your recommended ROE would be 45 basis
points higher than the top end of this range, correct?

A That's right. These are all historical ROE
decisions.

Q Right. Thank you.

And if you could grab the red binder behind
you that has the tabs sticking out of it? And if you
could turn to FEL 275C, which is CEL 11497

A I now know when this is here.

Q Exactly.

This is includes rate cases from 2022 to 2025,
correct? I think the range is at the top.

A Yes. Yes.

Q So the high end of this range is 11.45, which
is also shown at the top, and that is associated with
Alaska Electric Light & Power, which you can see on row
537

A Yes, I see that.

Q Okay. And do you know, are there any other
ROEs on this list higher than 11 percent?

A For decisions in this period of time, no.
There are effective ROEs for utilities that are higher

than 11 percent. This just characterizes the decisions
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in this period of time.

Q Right. Thank you.

And you would agree that this utility, Alaska
Electric Light & Power, is a much smaller utility
compared to FPL, correct?

A Oh, vyes.

Q And would you agree that all else equal,
smaller utilities are riskier than larger utilities?

A All else being equal, yes.

Q And do you know, I know it might not be easy
to find quickly, but the next highest authorized ROE on
this list from this timeframe? If I represent to you
that it's row 23, which is FPL at 10.87

A I would accept that.

Q Okay. Thank you.

A Yes. And then Georgia Power, which is at 10.5
percent may also be on here.

Q Okay. And you also state on page 11 of your
rebuttal testimony, that the average ROE for vertically

integrated utilities with nuclear generation from 2025

to -- 2022 to 2025 is 9.9 percent, correct?
A Yes.
Q We will need the binder again. Just letting

you know.

A On the same page?
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Q Different page.

A Okay.

Q I am sorry. Did you say correct to that?

A Oh, vyes, you were correct.

Q Okay. And your recommended ROE of 11.9 is 200

basis points higher than this average, correct?
A Yes.
Q And you also discuss the range of equity

ratios from 2022 to 2025, which is 41.25 to 60.77?

A Are you back in the testimony?
Q I am. I think it's page 58.

A Page 507

Q 58.

A Oh, 58. Yes.

Q And next, if we could turn to, in the red

binder, Exhibit FEL 296, which is CEL 11707

A And what was the FEL number?

Q 296C.

A I was hoping for larger font. It Jjust got
smaller.

Q I know. And this one is a little weird,

because it continues on the back of the page to finish
the rows going across.
So do you see that the utility associated with

the top end of the range being at 60.7 is also the
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Alaska Electric Power & Light utility, which is on row
727

A I can't read 72 I don't even think with the
magnifying glass, but I recall that being above what the
equity ratio is for Alaska Power & Light --

Q Okay. Thank you.

A -- so I can concur without having to try to
read that.
Q That's fine.

And you may not be able to see this very well
either from the font, but the only other utility within
the last four years with a higher equity ratio would
also be FPL -- wait, let me reread that. I am sorry.

You can see from this list that this is --
this Alaska Electric Power & Light is the only utility
in the last four years with a higher equity ratio than
FPL"?

A Allowed in the last four years, I believe
that's correct.
Q Okay. And next we will look at FEL 277C. And

unfortunately, this one will be even smaller. I am

sorry. I -- let me know when you are there.
A You are killing me.
Q I know.
A Okay. I see the numbers on the page. I
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1 couldn't possibly make out --
2 Q I am just verifying that this document was
3 provided by you, which contains all past rate cases and

4 their outcomes, correct?

5 A Which -- okay, which -- is this a POD
6 response?
7 Q Yes. I believe it is associated with your

8 citations from your testimony.

9 A And what is on the table itself?

10 o] It is all past rate cases and their outcomes,
11 with the authorized ROEs and equity structures.

12 A And are these for vertically integrated

13 utilities?

14 Q I believe so.

15 A Okay. Maybe let's proceed with your

16 questions.

17 Q Okay. Well, that was my question. I am Jjust

18 verifying that this was, you agree with that?

19 A Provided --

20 o] Yes --

21 A -— by me.

22 Q -- by you.

23 A Then I guess I need to answer your questions.

24 I will try.

25 Q Well --
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1 A I just can't see the numbers on the page.
2 Q That's okay. You agree that this was provided

3 by you?

4 A I recall this.

5 Q Okay. Thank you.

6 That's all my questions. Thank you.

7 A Okay. You are welcome.

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

9 FAIR?

10 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
11 EXAMINATION

12 BY MR. SCHEF WRIGHT:

13 Q Good afternoon, Mr. Coyne.

14 A Good afternoon.

15 Q How are you doing?

16 A I'm great. Thanks. How are you?

17 Q I am doing great. Thank you.

18 I don't have very many questions for you.

19 Start on page -- you don't have to go there if

20 you don't want to, but on page 10 of your testimony,

21 your rebuttal testimony, you criticize a handful of the
22 intervenor witnesses, including FAIR's Witness Bryant,
23 for having focused on national ROEs. I am sure you

24 remember that testimony, correct?

25 A I do.
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Q We covered this in your deposition, and I
think we can handle this very quickly.
You agree that having looked further at Mr.
Bryant's testimony, particularly page seven, and his
exhibits cited there, that he actually did refer to S&P
Global Insight information that addressed to vertically
integrated utilities, correct?
A Are you referring to a deposition discussion?
Q Yes. I can take you to Mr. Bryant's testimony
if we need to go there, but I thought you might remember
that.
A I can accept that, ves.
Q Thank you.
You go on to criticize Mr. Lawton's and Mr.
Walters' testimony based on your statement that
somewhere between half and three-fourths, or two-thirds
and three-fourths of the ROEs for the utilities in the
exhibit are below the -- below -- I think below

10 percent, or below 9.9 percent? Let's get there.

A I am referring both to Mr. Walters 9.5 percent
recommendation --

Q That's right.

A --— and the 9.7 percent recommendation.

Q Right. And you say that the returns

authorized in '24 and '25, a substantial majority of
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those were greater than Mr. Walters' and Mr. Lawton's

recommended ROEs, correct?

A

Q

would fail to meet the Bluefield standard, correct, on

page 11? Lines 14 through 16 --

A I do -—- I do see that, yes.

Q Okay. Thanks.

A Yeah.

Q In a previous discussion, you agreed that 34
out of 42 utilities -- we have thrown in Georgia Power

not included in the exhibit we have been discussing --

had ROEs less than 10 percent; do you recall that?

A

talking about a deposition?

Q

cross-examination yesterday.

A

again for me, if you would.

Q

include Georgia Power. And we covered this in your
deposition, we covered it again yesterday. 33 out of
the 41 had, on exhibit CEL 266, which is LVP-2, which is

FAIR's FMB-4, et cetera, we have talked about that

And I think go you go on to say that they

Actually, I was talking about

Yes.

Thank you.

From -- recall that from when? Are you

The 32 of 34 -- rephrase -- characterize it

If we just look at the list, it doesn't
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exhibit a fair amount. You agree that 33 out of the 41
had ROEs less than 10 percent, and then if we include --
I think it's 34 out of 41, and then if we include
Georgia Power, it's 34 out of 42. Are you with me?

A I would have to go back and look at the
exhibit to refresh my memory. We've had a lot of
discussions both in deposition and through
cross—examination, so I wouldn't trust my memory
sufficiently to know that it was 33 out of 41 or 34 out
of 42. So maybe we could just bring up the exhibit.

Q Sure.

A Was this the allowed returns for vertically

integrated utilities, is that the basis for that

discussion?
Q That is the basis for the discussion. The
exhibit itself -- and, Brian, this is master C46-5184.

And T think it's also elsewhere in the exhibit list.
But if you go to master C46-51847

If you look down to the second page, which is
C46-5185, that's where the -- oh, sorry, it's 5184 and
5185, that beings -- no, I am sorry. Let's don't use
that exhibit. I apologize. I want to use the other
exhibit. They are very similar, but they are not quite
the same. Hang on.

Brian, if you would go to F11-589? That's
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1 hearing exhibit already admitted 1245. And this is

2 exhibit -- this is also Exhibit LVP-2, Ms. Perry's

3 exhibit on behalf of Walmart submitted in her direct

4 testimony. And if you would go to the second page.

5 That's where the 2024 reported cases begin.

6 If you go down through all the cases from --
7 that start at the -- below the hard line at the -- five
8 lines down, and go to the bottom, there are 41 cases --
9 there are 41 cases reported for vertically integrated
10 utilities there, will you accept that subject to check?
11 I promise you, we covered this in your deposition.

12 A We may have, but that's been a while ago.

13 So this is a Walmart exhibit as I see it, 1is
14 that correct?

15 Q Yes. And the data source is S&P Global

16 Insight. Do you recognize this data?

17 A I recognize the data source, yes.
18 Q Thank you.
19 A The Walmart exhibit, 1t's been a while since I

20 have looked at it. But at any rate, you are stipulating
21 that already 41 vertically integrated cases from this

22 exhibit over what period of time?

23 Q 2024 and 2025.
24 A okay.
25 Q And those are indicated in the column --
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whatever it is, column seven, I think, as V or D,
Florida Public Utilities Company is incorrectly
identified as a vertically integrated company in this
list. We corrected for that in your deposition.

A I do recall.

Q Good. Okay. Just trying to move in a long.
We agree that the 34 out of the 41 vertically integrated

utilities here have ROEs less than 10 percent?

A Why don't I accept that subject to check? 33
out of 41 --

Q Sure.

A -- are less than 10 percent?

Q And if we include Georgia Power, which we know

has a more recently approved ROE going forward, that

would take -- make it 34 out of 42, correct?
A Yes, it would.
Q Okay.
A Again, subject to check.

Q Sure.
A I would have to look at the exhibit and do
that accounting all over again, Mr. Wright.
Q Thank you. And we have the exhibit, we can
check it, and will.
But my question for you is very simple. It

your opinion that the ROEs less than 10 percent that
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were approved by public service commissions in the last

two years violate Hope -- the Hope and Bluefield
standard?
A No. Each of these decisions were rendered by

commissions based on the evidentiary record before them,
and my presumption is that each of these commissions
consider those cases -- I am not sure. Were these all
litigated or a combination of litigated and settled?

Q It is a combination of litigated and settled.
That is also shown in the exhibit.

A So my assumption would be that, of course, in
a settlement, other factors would have come into play.
But in each case, the Commission would have decided, and
been guided by Hope and Bluefield in rendering these
decisions, and in settlements, by other factors that
also entered into the settlement by the parties
involved.

It's == so I would not say that they were
violating their Hope and Bluefield standards, but I --
you know, I think each of them stands on the basis of
their own evidentiary records. And this commission has
found the same thinking, that when rendering a decision
on the cost of capital, it should be based on the
evidentiary record in the case, and not based on a

history of what other commissions have decided, and I
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agree with that approach. As I have stated in both my
direct and rebuttal testimony, it's my opinion that the
only way to properly determine the rate of return is
with a robust analysis and a forward-looking market
analysis.

So while these comparisons to history are
interesting, and I do them too, they are not
determinative of the forward-looking cost of capital.

And, you know, I think another point that is
worth noting is that these are just decisions that are
made in this period of time, and they are utilities that
operate under rate programs where their ROEs are set in
previous periods of time, and then they move forward
under various rate provisions.

Alabama Power 1s a case 1n poilnt, as we have
discussed, where they are allowed to earn currently
between 10.87 and 11.18 percent on a 55-percent equity
layer, plus seven additional basis points if they
achieve an A level credit rating, and they are a A level
credit rated company. So that's not there because it
was determined outside this framework. And then there
are also ranges set around these allowed ROEs. For
example, Georgia Power has an earnings band that allows
them to earn up to 11.9 percent.

So the picture is not complete without
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1 considering the fact that there is more to these

2 decisions than just what's reported here from S&P.

3 Q Okay. Are you aware of any of the utilities

4 involved here that has filed any sort of appeal or

5 lawsuit alleging that their ROE was set below the

6 Bluefield standard?

7 A I have not done that research, so I would have
8 no awareness of 1it.

9 Q Okay. Would it be your opinion that an ROE of
10 10.5 percent for Florida Power & Light set in the

11 as-filed part of this rate case would fail to meet the
12 Bluefield standard?

13 A In my opinion, it would not meet the -- it

14 would not meet the standards of the market analysis that
15 I did to determine the just and reasonable rate, which
16 determined an 11.9 percent as being appropriate for the
17 company. It would be up to the Commission to decide if
18 something that's 1.4 percent lower than what my analysis
19 provides would still meet the Hope and Bluefield
20 standard. But in my judgment, 11.9 percent would.
21 Q Thank you.
22 On page six of your testimony, you make the
23 statement that it's important that utilities must be
24 prepared to access debt and capital markets in all

25 capital market conditions?
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1 A Yes. Page six?

2 Q Yeah, it's page six, lines, I think, 20 and
3 21

4 My question for you is this: Isn't it true

5 that many electric utilities in the United States

6 experienced similar, if not all of the risky conditions
7 that occurred in capital markets and generally over the
8 past two to three years in the United States?

9 A I would say that there are similarities that,
10 as an industry, utilities have faced over the last

11 several years, but there are also distinguishing

12 elements of the business environment and risks that are
13 very different utility to utility. We tend to think of
14 the utility industry as being much more homogeneous than
15 it 1s. There are substantial differences between the
lo utilities and their operating environments.

17 Q At that page 62, you reaffirm your position
18 that 11.9 percent is a fair and reasonable return for
19 FPL, correct?

20 A Let me just catch up to you, Mr. Wright.

21 Q Sure. It's the final conclusion of your

22 testimony.

23 A Yes.
24 Q Thanks. And my question is simply this: Does
25 FPL need an ROE -- does FPL needs its revenue

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



4397

1 requirements and rates set using an ROE of 11.9 percent
2 in order to provide safe and reliable service?

3 A No. That's not my opinion that it's a need.
4 It's, you know, my -- my role is to determine the just
5 and reasonable rate, you know, based on tools and

6 analytics that will provide the market-based cost of

7 capital. It would be a Commission determination as to
8 whether or not that meets the needs of the company to

9 provide safe and reliable service, and also the company
10 itself. But I don't think the company would ever say
11 that it would not provide safe and reliable service if
12 it had some different ROE. But that would be a very

13 good question for Mr. Bores, who follows me. But my

14 opinion would be that they would not say that.

15 Q Then I shall probably ask him that question.
16 But that's all the question I have for you, Mr. Coyne.

17 Thanks.

18 A You are welcome.

19 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

21 FEIA?

22 MR. MAY: ©No guestions.

23 MR. WILLIAMS: Walmart?

24 MS. EATON: No gquestions.

25 MR. WILLIAMS: FEA?
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CAPTAIN RIVERA: No qguestions.

MR. WILLIAMS: FRE?

MR. BREW: No guestions.

MR. WILLIAMS: FIPUG?

MR. MOYLE: No questions.

MR. WILLIAMS: FPL -- oh, sorry. Staff?

MR. SPARKS: No guestions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I'm just going right down
the line.

Commissioners, any questions?

Seeing no questions, now FPL.

MS. MONCADA: No redirect, and I am going to
look for the exhibit numbers. Give me Jjust a
second.

We would ask that Mr. Coyne's Exhibits 309
through 319 be entered into the record.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Seeing no
objections, so moved.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 309-319 were received
evidence.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Anything else that needs to
be moved into the record, FEL?

MS. McMANAMON: We would move in Exhibit No.
1149, 1151 and 1170.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Any objections to those?

Premier Reporting
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1 Seeing none, so moved.
2 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 1149, 1151 & 1170

3 were receilved into evidence.)

4 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: OPC, anything that needs to
5 be moved in? Okay. Excellent.

6 All right. Good to excuse Mr. Coyne?

7 MS. MONCADA: Yes. We would like Mr. Coyne

8 excused for this portion of the case, and this does
9 conclude FPL's rebuttal case.

10 MR. WILLIAMS: Okay. Great.

11 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Mr. Bores has --

12 MS. MONCADA: Oh, just kidding.

13 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: OPC does your question --
14 MS. CHRISTENSEN: ©No. No. I was goling to ask
15 five minutes before Mr. Bores takes the stand.

16 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

17 Mr. Coyne, you are excused. Thank you very

18 much for your testimony.

19 THE WITNESS: Thank you.
20 (Witness excused.)
21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: And five minutes?
22 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Yeah, just a brief break.
23 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure. Let's go ahead and
24 take a five-minute recess and we will be back 20
25 minutes till.
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1 (Brief recess.)

2 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. Are we ready to
3 get back to it?

4 Okay. I will recognize FPL, you can call your
5 witness.

6 MS. MONCADA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

7 FPL calls Scott Bores, who has been previously
8 sworn.

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: He has. Welcome back.

10 THE WITNESS: Good afternoon.

11 Whereupon,

12 SCOTT R. BORES

13 was recalled as a witness, having been previously duly
14 sworn to speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
15 but the truth, was examined and testified as follows:

16 EXAMINATION

17 BY MS. MONCADA:

18 Q Good afternoon, Mr. Bores. I tried to get you
19 stipulated, but it caused a lot of excitement, so here
20 we go.

21 Did you prepare and cause to be filed 46 pages

22 of rebuttal testimony on July 9th of this year?

23 A Yes.
24 Q Do you have any changes to that testimony?
25 A I do not.
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1 Q If T asked you the same questions contained in

2 that testimony today, would your answers be the same?

3 A Yes.

4 MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chair, I would ask that Mr.
5 Bores' rebuttal testimony be inserted into the

6 record as though read.

7 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

8 (Whereupon, prefiled rebuttal testimony of

9 Scott R. Bores was inserted.)
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25
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BY MS. MONCADA:
Q And, Mr. Bores, you have one Exhibit, SRB-9,

to your rebuttal testimony, is that correct?

A Yes.

Q And was that prepared under your direction or
supervision?

A Yes, it was.

MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, I would note that

Mr. Bores' SRB-9 is identified on staff's list as

Exhibit 334.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

BRY MS. MONCADA:

Q Mr. Bores, would you please provide a brief
summary of the topics addressed in your rebuttal
testimony to the Commission?

A Certainly.

Good afternoon, Commissioners. My rebuttal
testimony refutes the arguments made by intervenors who
challenge FPL's four-year plan and the mechanisms that
make it possible.

Intervenor witnesses have engaged in a
speculative exercise of cost of capital minimalization
through overgeneralization and arbitrary reductions in
equity ratio and ROE. Most notably, the intervenor

witnesses i1gnore the results FPL has produced for its
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1 customers and resort to comparing FPL to average

2 utilities.

3 By contrast, FPL's multiyear rate plans have

4 allowed FPL to deliver much lower than average customer
5 bills, and significantly higher than average

6 reliability. Approval of FPL's four-year rate plan will

7 allow the company to continue delivering this value for

8 customers.

9 Q Thank you, Mr. Bores.

10 MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chair, Mr. Bores 1is
11 available for cross.

12 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.
13 OPC, you are recognized.

14 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Thank vyou.

15 EXAMINATION

16 BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

17 Q Good afternoon, Mr. Bores.

18 A Good afternoon.

19 Q And you said that you had filed your rebuttal
20 testimony -- this is the rebuttal testimony from July

21 9th, 2025, correct?

22 A Yes. That 1is correct.

23 Q Okay. And in your rebuttal testimony, you
24 cover the multiyear plan, capital structure, ROE, risk

25 profile, tax adjustment mechanism, solar and battery
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1 base rate adjustments and the storm cost recovery

2 mechanism, correct?

3 A Amongst a few other items, yes.

4 Q Okay. On page four of your rebuttal

5 testimony, you start your discussion regarding the

6 four-year plan, correct?

7 A Yes.

8 Q And on line eight of page four, you say the

9 multiyear plan has benefits for customers, do you see

10 that?
11 A Has benefited customers, yes.
12 Q Okay. And when you say customers have

13 benefited, you mean the four-year settlement plans have
14 allowed FPL to focus on business and operational

15 efficiencies and provide rate stability, correct?

16 A Yes, amongst other things. I think we have

17 also been able to support all of the new customer growth
18 we have had, maintain our best-in-class reliability and
19 touch on the efficiencies that Ms. Christensen alluded
20 to.

21 Q And when you refer to rate stability, you do
22 not mean that there will be no rate increases during the
23 four years, correct?

24 A That's correct. Essentially giving customers

25 a glide path over the four-year period of what their
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bills are going to look like. In this case, it's
roughly a 2.5 percent compound annual growth rate over
the four-year term we are proposing.

Q Okay. And on page five, lines six through
seven of your rebuttal testimony, you say that FPL's
multiyear commitment, including limited cash increases,
is not possible without the noncash mechanism like the
TAM; do you see that?

A I do.

Q And when you use the word commitment here,
this multiyear commitment is contingent upon FPL
receiving everything in its as-filed request, correct?

A Yes. We put forth a very carefully crafted
plan of elements that we view are essential to allowing
us to make that four-year commitment.

Q And the limited cash rate increases you are

referring to here are the '28 and the '29 SoBRAs,

correct?
A That is correct.
Q And these limited cash rate increases do not

include the annual fuel and storm protection plan rate
increases that customers will also receive?

A No, this is talking about purely the base rate
increases. But in the bill projections we have provided

that result in the two-and-a-half percent compound
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annual growth rate, we are looking at what does the
forward fuel curve look like. What is our plan
investment in storm protection plan clause? So we put
forth, as I think Ms. Cohen alluded to, the best
projection of what the bills will look like over the
next four-year period encompassing the clauses.

Q On page five, line 13, you also say you have a
significantly higher than average liability, correct?

A Correct.

Q And you would acknowledge that FPL's
reliability has significantly improved since the
implementation of the storm protection plan cost
recovery mechanism, right?

A That's probably a much better question for
Mr. Jarro.

Q But you would have no reason to dispute that,
would you?

A Again, I don't know exactly when it started.
I think our reliability started improving before the
storm protection plan clause went into effect in, I
believe, the 2020-2021 timeframe. But, again, a better
question for Mr. Jarro who has and supports that data.

Q And the reliability would have improved
because the Commission has had storm hardening programs,

or required storm hardening programs for FPL and all the
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electric IOUs over the last 20 years, correct?

A Yeah, I think it really goes back to 2004-2005
hurricane seasons, when coming out of those bad storms,
FPL realized that something had to change, and that's
where we started hardening program, first focusing on
the transmission, the key backbone of the system, and
then moved to more feeder hardening, and they are now
working into the next phase, the lateral undergrounding.

Q Okay. And also on page five, lines six
through nine, when you say that the four-year plan is
not possible without the TAM, isn't it true that you are
saying your commitment is contingent on getting that
TAM?

A Yes, that is one of the key elements of our
four-year proposal. Without the TAM, we cannot make
that four-year commitment.

Q And FPL's commitment to the four-year plan is
also contingent on FPL getting the 11.9 percent ROE with

your requested 59.6 equity ratio?

A Yes. Again, that is one of the elements of
the plan.
Q And if there are any of your requested items

such as SoBRA, the storm cost recovery mechanism,
additional solar and battery additions that the

Commission does not grant or reduces an amount, would
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1 FPL unilaterally determine -- or would FPL have to

2 unilaterally determine if it was still committed to

3 staying out for the four-year period-?

4 A Yes, I think, ultimately, that's what would

5 have to happen. If one of those elements was changed,

) or multiple of those elements was changed, we would have
7 to step back and assess whether we could still honor

8 that commitment depending on the facts and circumstances
9 of that final order.

10 o] And isn't it true that irrespective of FPL's
11 commitment to the four-year period, so long as FPL was
12 earning within its authorized range during the four-year
13 timeframe, FPL is not allowed to come in and seek a base
14 rate change?

15 A I do agree with that. Yes.

16 Q Okay. And if FPL is earning within its

17 authorized range for a fifth year, FPL could not come in
18 and seek a base rate change, could it?

19 A Yes. I want to be clear, though. In Florida,
20 we use a projected test year. So it's really going to
21 be dependent on what does that forecast show. Just like
22 we are sitting here today, FPL is still within its
23 authorized range in 2025, but our forecast shows that we
24 fall outside of that range in 2026, and that's why we

25 are seeking new rates at that point in time.
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1 Q And if FPL earns below the authorized range at
2 any point during the four-year period of the proposed

3 plan, FPL, under the Commission's established practice,
4 would be allowed to come in and seek a base rate change,
5 correct?

6 A Yes. I agree with that.

7 Q Looking at page seven of your testimony, lines
8 seven through 15, you criticize OPC Witness Schultz's

9 point that the four-year plan has no value unless FPL

10 can show it would be underearning in 2028 and '29,

11 correct?

12 A Yes.

13 Q And you claim that even if the '26 and '27

14 revenue requirement request is granted, FPL will fall

15 out of the range. But isn't it true this shortfall does
lo not take into account potential new revenue from high

17 use hyperscalers, correct?

18 A No, 1t does not. But I think as has been

19 talked about numerous other witnesses this week, we do
20 not have any hyperscalers who have signed any contracts,
21 accepted any engineering studies at this point in time.
22 So that is very speculative.
23 I think it's also important to note that to
24 serve hyperscalers, we need to build new generation.

25 And, yes, there is an incremental generation with that.
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1 But that incremental generation charge is levelized over
2 the 20-year term of the contract. So if you think about
3 an investment and the declining revenue requirement

4 associated with that, there is going being to be a

5 shortfall early on from what we collect from these

6 hyperscalers in revenue 1in terms of the revenue

7 requirement versus what they are paying.

8 So they are not going to be giving us this

9 windfall of money Jjust because they came on our system.
10 We are actually going to be a little short in the first
11 few years associated with that.

12 Q Well, let me ask you this: On page four, you
13 claim that in the past four years, stay-outs have

14 effectively -- efficiency -- excuse me -- and

15 effectively served to protect customers and the company,
lo and this instant proposal was not any different,

17 correct?

18 A Yes, I agree with that. I think it's

19 important to note there is a lot of investments make
20 that are CPVRR beneficial or neutral to the general body
21 over their term. It's just the timing of when you
22 collect revenues on a declining revenue regquirement
23 basis versus charging a charge on a levelized basis.
24 As Ms. Cohen talked about, our IGC, our

25 incremental generation charge for these hyperscalers,
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they are required to pay 100 percent of that, and post
100 percent collateral associated with that. So the
general body is protected when data centers come up.

Q Okay. And let me ask you this: On page
eight, lines seven and eight, you talk about, as a
matter of regulatory policy, the Commission should
consider FPL's four-year plan to be good for customers
and in the public interest, correct?

A Yes.

Q And the proposal in the as-filed case is not a

product of a settlement agreement, right?

A I am sorry, can you rephrase that we question,
please?
Q Certainly.

The proposal that you put forth as part of
your as-filed case, that was not the product of a

settlement agreement, was it?

A No.
Q Okay. And the standard to for the Commission
to review whether a settlement, when taken -- the

standard for review of a settlement is whether a

settlement, when taken as a whole, is in the public

interest is not applicable to the as-filed case, is it?
MS. MONCADA: Objection to the extent calls

for a legal conclusion and the interpretation of
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Chapter 366.

MS. CHRISTENSEN: To the extent that he knows
or is aware? I would ask if he knows that the
standard is different for a settlement agreement as
different from a filed case?

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Can you restate gquestion?

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Certainly.

BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q So you would agree, to your knowledge, the
standard for the Commission's review on a filed
settlement is whether, when taken as a whole, that

settlement is in the public interest, correct?

A With my limited knowledge, vyes, for a
settlement.
Q Okay. And in the as-filed case, that's not

the standard that the Commission applies, correct?

A That I do not know.

Q Okay. The prior four-year plans were a part
of settlement agreements, correct?

A Yes, I believe that's correct.

Q And FPL was not allowed to come in for new
rates by operation of the settlement unless it was
earning below the bottom of the range, correct?

A That is correct.

Q And FPL was prohibited from seeking base rate
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1 changes under the settlement agreements with few
2 exceptions, and FPL was not allowed to seek additional
3 base rate cost recovery for costs traditionally and

4 historically recovered in base rates, correct?

5 A That was a lot of, so I am going to try and

6 make sure I -- yes, we were not allowed, other than the
7 SoBRAs, there were no allowed changes to base rates, if
8 I understood the question correctly.

9 Q And I think you did.

10 And your commitment in this case does not

11 contractually limit the circumstances under which FPL
12 can seek a base rate case change, correct?

13 A I am going to say, yes, explicitly, but I

14 think inexplicitly, I think that would be the same

15 construct.

16 We understand that if the Commission awards
17 everything we have asked for as part of this four-year
18 proposal, we are not going to come in and seek changes
19 to base rates for things that are normally or currently
20 not recovered through base rates.

21 Q Okay. And on pages eight and nine of your
22 testimony, you talk about pancaking or annual rate

23 cases, correct?

24 A I am sorry, can you Jjust point me to the

25 lines, please?
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1 Q If you look at page eight, lines five and six.
2 A Yes.
3 Q You are not aware of any time since 2011 that

4 FPL has had annual or pancaking rate cases, are you?

5 A No, I think because we have been under

6 settlement agreements that have had multiyear rate

7 plans, and we have shown the benefits of those type of

8 plans over a period of time.

9 Q And when you talk about having annual base

10 rate cases, you are not claiming that FPL can not manage
11 its costs to stay within its authorized range for longer
12 than two years, assuming no extraordinary costs given

13 all the clause revenue, are you?

14 MS. MONCADA: Can I just ask, Ms. Christensen,
15 if you could break that down just a little bit? It
16 was a little long.

17 BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

18 Q Do you need me to break that down for you?
19 A Yes, I was going to ask the same thing.
20 Q When you talk about the annual base rate

21 cases, and having to have annual base rate cases if this
22 doesn't -- if this as-filed plan did not get approved, I
23 just want to make sure, that's not based on a claim that
24 you can't manage your business to stay within the

25 authorized range for a period of longer than two years,
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1 can you?

2 A No I think as I talked about when I was up

3 here last week, Commissioners, when we are doing rate

4 cases, it's a big distraction for the company, and it

5 takes away from the amount of time we have to focus on

6 running the business and finding efficiencies when we

7 are constantly writing testimony, responding to

8 discovery, preparing for the case, and so it just makes
9 it harder to operate the business when you are

10 constantly doing rate cases versus when you have a

11 four-year period to step pack and really focus on the

12 business and finding efficiencies.

13 Q Okay. And nothing -- if you didn't have a

14 four-year settlement plan, there is nothing that stops
15 FPL from continuing to seek efficiencies and trying to
16 maintain its costs within its authorized range, is

17 there?

18 A No. Absolutely not. I think, as I said, it's
19 Just harder and a bigger distraction to run the business
20 when you have to prepare and go through a rate case on a
21 more regular basis.
22 Q Okay. And you would agree that rate case test
23 years are supposed to be representative of costs going
24 forward?

25 A I do agree with that, yes.
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1 Q And you would also agree that FPL chooses its
2 test periods to be representative of rates going

3 forward, correct?

4 A Yes.

5 Q Now, on page five of your testimony, line 22,
6 you talk about if intervenors' recommendations were

7 accepted, rating agencies would simply react swiftly

8 with the results lasting many years, and investors would
9 redirect their capital towards more constructive

10 opportunities, correct?

11 A Yes.

12 Q Other than the example of when FPL was

13 downgraded one credit level after the 2010 case, do you
14 have any other evidence that investors would redirect

15 their capital?

16 A No, but I think 2009-2010 serves as a great

17 example of the consequences what could happen 1if we

18 adopted those intervenor recommendations, the rating

19 agencies would react swiftly, Just like they did in
20 2009, and not only downgrade our long-term debt, but I
21 think the more important point is downgrading our
22 commercial paper status where we almost can't access the
23 market. Yes, investors would absolutely direct their
24 capital elsewhere, and be a little concerned with what's

25 happening with the regulatory environment in Florida.
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Q And I just want to clarify. I don't believe
you say anywhere in your testimony that FPL, even after
2010, was unable to access short-term capital, correct?

A I did in my direct testimony, I did talk about
the commercial paper and inability to access, or have

trouble accessing those markets.

Q Right. But you weren't able to not access 1it,
correct?
A Not to my knowledge.

Q Okay. And you are not saying that if the
Commission does not grant the majority your request,
investors will move to less regulatory constructive
states with their capital, are you-?

A I don't know, and I don't want to necessarily
say that it's other states. There is a lot of other
opportunities to invest in outside of regulated utility
space.

Q Okay. On page 10, looking at line 18 of your
testimony, you claim that investor witnesses make an
error when they presume that one can isolate and reduce
capital structure or ROE without the judgment of FPL's
overall delivery of customer value. Do you see that?

A Can you just point me to the line so I am
reading that the same way?

Q It starts, I believe, at 16 and goes down to
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18, maybe 19. Do you see that?

A I do, but you used the word error, and I don't
see that in my testimony anywhere.

Q Is it a fairly accurate summation of what you
are testifying to here?

A Yeah, I think I said it's a fundamental flaw.

Q And on page 12, lines four through five, you
reference the credit downgrade after the 2010 rate case
where FPL went from an A to an A-, correct?

A Correct.

Q And that 2010 rate case was right after the
2008 Great Recession, correct?

A I believe it was -- it came on the heels of
the Great Recession, vyes.

Q Okay. And on page 12, line 15 through 16, you
say that the intervenors failed to consider that their
to for industry average equity ratio and industry

average ROEs would likely lead to industry average

levels of performance. Do you see that?
A I do.
Q You are not claiming that if FPL was awarded

an ROE that was more in line with awarded ROEs in the
country that FPL would allow its service to decline even
with the clause in the SPP revenue?

A Well, I think the clause is a vastly different
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1 thing than what we are talking about here in a base rate
2 increase.

3 I think having an average equity ratio and an
4 averages ROE would impact our ability to attract

5 capital. And if we are not able to attract sufficient

6 capital. We are going to have trouble making those

7 discretionary investments. We might not be able to

8 maintain the level of reliability we have today. We are
9 going to have to support the growth, those things that
10 we need to do, maintaining our generating plants. We

11 are not going to be able to have capital to potentially
12 find the efficiencies or invest in the technology in the
13 business that has allowed us to bring more value to our
14 customers.

15 I think that's the concern I have of having an
lo average equity ratio and an average ROE, it may push us
17 more to average as we are not able to attract sufficient
18 capital.

19 Q So am I understanding your answer to the

20 question is, yes, you would allow your service to

21 decline?

22 A I didn't say that. I said no, but there are
23 unintended consequences of not being able to attract

24 capital, and that could be one of the unintended

25 consequences, 1s not having the sufficient capital to
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make the necessary investments to maintain our service
at the level it is today.

Q Okay. And looking at page 13, table 1, you
are attempting to make a high level correlation between
the ten-year treasury and FPL's awarded ROEs, correct?

A Yes. I am simply stating a fact that when our
ten-year -- when the ten-year treasury has been above
four percent, we have had an ROE in the 11 percent
range.

Q And can I ask to have you look at Mr. Coyne's
JMC-21? I think that's D5-350?

Okay. And this exhibit from Mr. Coyne, this
has a column that shows, I believe, the 30-year
treasuries since 1986 through, I believe, 2025. One
second. Yes, 2025. Do you see that?

A I do.

Q Okay. And if you look at line 14 of this
analysis, for the year 1999, do you see the authorized
awarded ROE for electric utilities is 10.77 percent, and
the 30-year treasury bond is 5.87 percent?

A I do, but I also see in the next year, 1it's
11.43 percent with a 5.94 percent treasury.

Q And if you go down to line point -- or line
15, for the year 2000, do you see the authorized awarded

for electric utilities, I think you just mentioned, was
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11.43 percent with the U.S. Treasury Bond at 5.94

percent?

A Yes.

Q Okay. And then if you go down further to line
20, for the year 2005, do you see the awarded -- the

authorized awarded ROE for electric utilities is 10.54

percent with a U.S. Treasury Bond is 4.65 percent?

A Yes.
Q And if you go do you a little bit further at
line 23 for the year 20 -- 2008, do you see an

authorized awarded ROE for electric utilities of 10.37,
and a 30-year treasury bond is 4.28 percent?

A Yes.

Q And again, you can see that in line 27 for the
year 2012, the authorized ROE for electric utilities was

10.02 percent, and the 30-year treasury bond was 2.92

percent?
A Is that a question? Sorry.
Q Do you see that information there?
A I do.

Q And if you go -- well, let me take you to the
latest year that you had a rate case. If you look at
line 36 for the year 2021, do you see the authorized ROE
for electric utility was 9.39 percent, and the 30-year

treasury bond was 3.12 percent, do you see that?
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1 A Yes. I think my takeaway from this exercise
2 is that utility commissioners are quick to react as

3 rates go down, or as the 30-year declines, but as it

4 starts to come back up, they are slow to react and

5 increase the ROEs to match the 30-year treasury.

6 Q I am not sure I could agree with that. It

7 looks like they were slow to bring down the ROEs over
8 that 20-year period when U.S. Treasury dropped by more
9 than 200 percent, the ROE only declined by 150 basis

10 points. So let me take you to --

11 MS. MONCADA: I'm sorry, I am going to move to
12 strike that. That was not a question for the

13 witness. That was just Ms. Christensen's

14 commentary.

15 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Before you --

16 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Well, let me ask you this --
17 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Hold on, before you

18 proceed. I want to go to my Advisor.

19 MS. CIBULA: I agree, she was testifying.

20 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Well, then I will ask it as
21 a question.

22 BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:
23 Q Did do you see over the last 20 years that the
24 ROE awarded by the commissions appear to come down by a

25 150 basis points, whereas, the U.S. Treasury over that
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20-year period came down by approximately 200 basis
points?

A Yes. I don't think you can make that type of
correlation that the 30-year treasury moves in sync or
one-to-one ratio with the ROE. Making that same
argument today would say, from our last rate case with
the 30-year treasury was 1.6 to it being close to, let's
call it 4.6 today, our ROE should be 300 basis points
higher than with what it was back in the 2021 rate case.
It's not a logical argument that holds water.

Q Okay. So you would agree that ROEs and US
treasuries do not have a one-to-one correlation, nor to
they move with the same volatility, correct?

A I don't know if I would say same volatility or
relative percentage, but I think, yes, there is some
correlation. If the 30-year treasury is moving higher,
you would expect ROEs to move higher. As we talked
about with the risk-free rate, which the 30-year
treasury represents, 1f that moves higher, and investors
can get a risk-free return at a higher rate, they are
going to expect the return on the equity to be higher
for the risk they are undertaking in that investment.

Q I thought we had agreed that the -- that there
wasn't a one-to-one correlation between ROE and U.S.

Treasuries, and that ROEs are less volatile than the
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U.S. Treasuries?

A So that's probably a better question for Mr.
Coyne on the volatility. There is a correlation, just
not a, I would say, one-to-one correlation.

Q Okay. And you would agree that FPL has been
awarded ROEs that are well above the national average

even when the U.S. Treasury yields have come down

significantly?

A Again, I defer to Mr. Coyne on kind of that
benchmarking. I have not done any of that.

Q Currently, the ten-year treasury and the

30-year treasury are about the same, correct?

A Currently, no, I do not agree with that. I
think as of this morning, the ten-year was about 4.05
percent, and the 30-year was above 4.6 percent.

Q Okay. On line 40, do you see that JMC --
well, on that exhibit for Mr. Coyne, do you see the 2025
authorized electric ROEs are 9.72 percent with a 30-year
treasury at 4.71 percent?

A I do.

Q Would you agree that mathematically,
intervenors' ROEs are significantly closer to the
authorized electric average for 20257

A I don't know. I don't have that in front of

me.
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Q Okay. Let's turn to page 14 of your rebuttal
testimony, line 16.

Now, when you say the core -- when you say the
core approach is maintaining a stronger an average
financial position to account for the company's above
average risk position, when you say that stronger an
average, do you mean you want the Commission to grant
you a financial advantage over the other electric
utilities by giving you one of the highest awarded ROEs
in the country based on your 59.6 percent equity ratio?

A No, that's not what we are asking for. As we
talked about last week, we have had a 59.6 equity ratio
for roughly 25 years. That is a direct result of our
stronger than average risk profile. Whether you look at
our capital -- significant capital investment plan, our
physical infrastructure, the miles and miles of storm
coastline, the nuclear fleet we operate, the regulatory
and political risk environment we operate in, and even
the concentration risk, with being a single state
utility on a peninsula, that's what dictates our
stronger than average equity ratio to allow 1s to manage
those risks, whether it's higher natural gas prices,
hurricanes, all the things we did over the last four
careers to mitigate those impacts for our customers.

Q Do you see on page 15, lines five through 15,
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1 the list of horribles you claim would happen if FPL does
2 not get everything it asked for, including immediate

3 negative reaction from investors, rating agencies and

4 equity investors as regulatory risk would be radically

5 increased?

6 A I am sorry, what was that last piece?

7 Q Excuse me. Did you -- can you see on page 15,
8 lines five through 15, there is a list of horrible

9 consequences that would -- you claim will happen if FPL
10 does not get everything it asks for, including immediate
11 negative reaction from investors, rating agencies and

12 equity investors, as regulatory risk would be radically
13 increased, is that a correct summation of the intentions
14 of lines five through 157

15 A Yes, it's to lay out what we think could

16 happen i1f the intervenors recommendations were adopted.
17 Q Other than after the 2008 case, FPL has not

18 received a downgrade when it's not gotten everything it
19 requested in a rate case, correct?
20 A Yes, I agree with that, but I don't want to
21 dismiss the 2008 case, given the ramifications of
22 happened with that order and that decision. I think,
23 ultimately, after 2008, all of those decision have been
24 through settlement agreements, which there is a give and

25 take and a compromise that results in a balanced outcome
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Q And since 2000, to your knowledge, FPL has

able to attract capital even when it did not get

A I am sorry, you said --

MS. MONCADA: I am going to object. She's
characterized it this way a few times. I am going
to say, the language in his testimony speaks for
itself. It doesn't say this is what's going to
happen if FPL doesn't it get everything it asked
for. It says, this is —-- these are the
consequences of implementing the intervenors'
recommendations. So if she phrases it that way, I
think we can continue.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Is it possible to rephrase
the question that way?

MS. CHRISTENSEN: I could, but that would not
be my question. I mean, my question is asking him
whether or not FPL, to his knowledge, since 2000,
has been unable to attract capital even if it did
not get everything it requested in a rate case,
which I think is a fair question given his
characterization that they won't be able it attract
capital if they don't get everything they have

requested.
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CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Before the question is
answered, would that objection be renewed if that
was the question asked?

MS. MONCADA: Yes. The testimony says, these
are the consequences of implementing the
intervenors' recommendations. I think --

MS. CHRISTENSEN: And I am allowed to test the
validity of the statements he makes in his
testimony. I don't have to just ask him is
everything you said here what you said here,
otherwise it's not cross.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: I am going to go to my
Advisors on this.

MS. CIBULA: I guess the witness can say
whether he knows or not, so that's what I would
suggest.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. If the witness can
answer the question.

THE WITNESS: So I think as I mentioned
previously, I have been at the company since 2011,
so I will opine, since that point in time, we have
been under multiyear settlement agreements from
2012 all the way through 2025. We have been able
to attract capital, but I think that's because of

the benefit of the multiyear settlement agreements

Premier Reporting

premier-reporting.com
(850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



4475

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

and our investors understanding the benefits that

it brings to customers and to the investors at the

end of day.
BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q Okay. In discussing the last several
settlements, FPL has agreed to less than what it
requested in the as-filed cases, did they not?

A Yes. Again, that was a compromise between the
parties, not just simply adopting the intervenors'
positions that were much more dire than where we
ultimately settled and compromised in that process.

Q And as a result of these settlements, FPL has
not had problems getting financing, correct?

A No, I think I said we did not have problem
attracting capital.

Q Okay. And on page 17 of your testimony,
looking at line 11, you talk about Mr. Lawton's
questioning of how much credit quality can customers
afford and have reasonable rates, correct?

A Yes.

Q And instead of meaningfully attempting to
answer this he request, you claim that calculating Mr.
Lawton's elusive theoretical figure not only presumes a
company can pinpoint how close it can approach financial

distress without crossing the wire, but it also
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1 improperly assumes there would be no consequences to

2 operating on the brink. Do you see your testimony

3 there?

4 A I don't think it says those exact words, but,
5 yes, generally.

6 Q So from this response, can we infer that FPL

7 did not even try to make such a determination of the

8 lowest cost capital FPL could have without placing its

9 service to customers at risk?

10 A I think if there were a simple mathematical

11 equation, FPL would have already found that. And we

12 strive every day to provide our customers the best

13 possible service at the lowest possible cost.

14 There are a lot of unknowns. If we go back in
15 time, whether it's the Great Recession, the COVID

lo pandemic, or even this last settlement period, there was
17 no forecast that predicted fuel prices were going to

18 increase to the level they did and cause a $2 billion

19 under-recovery. We did not recognize or forecast that
20 we were going to have significant hurricanes over $1
21 billion to restore. That is why we asked for the strong
22 financial position and the financial strength to be able
23 to absorb those and continue subsume normal operations,
24 pay our vendors, pay our fuel bill, pay our storm

25 restoration specialists who come to help us and maintain
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1 this whole value proposition for customers.

2 Q Yeah, and I think you would agree that the

3 customers of FPL also have to face those similar

4 challenges during those trying economic times, correct?
5 A Absolutely. And we are very sympathetic to

6 that. And again, that is why we crafted this plan, this
7 four-year plan, very carefully, taking into account the
8 bill impacts over that period of time to ensure they are
9 below the rate of inflation.

10 Q And on page 18, you talk about Mr. Lawton's

11 reference to water and wastewater leverage formula

12 order, do you see that?

13 A I do.

14 Q And you would agree that the water and

15 wastewater utilities generally have greater business and
16 financial risk than a larger electric utility, correct?
17 A I think, as we talked about in the

18 depositions, I don't follow that industry and know next
19 to nothing about it.
20 o] On page 20, line 14, when you talk about
21 satisfying instant liquidity needs caused by unexpected
22 events search as a major storm due to capital structure,
23 did you -- you did not have to change any of your
24 planned spending on future projects other than to make

25 timing adjustments to meet those needs, correct?
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A Correct, because of the strong financial
position that allowed us to immediately go to the banks
and the markets and raise the capital to be able to pay
those vendors who came out to support our restoration
effort before we could collect all the costs back from
customers.

Q And on page 21, lines 20 through 22, you talk
about the potential market volatility surrounding tariff
policies, deficit tax bills, geopolitical risk. You are
not expecting to make any changes to your planned
spending due to these market conditions, are you-?

A As sit here today, no. It's simply pointing
out we are going into a period -- or we are proposing a
period of four years where we are going to have to
absorb and manage all these risks i1f our commitment is
provided for. And so it's simply saying, taking a
four-year period in isolation and looking at it, there
is a lot the company is going to have to do to manage
these risks and be able to provide for customers over
that period of time.

Q And on page 22 of your testimony, lines 10
through 16, you talk about SRB-9 and the differences in
investment grade bond spreads, correct?

A Yes.

Q You say this shows the spread differential
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between stronger issuers of credit rating of A and

weaker issuers with credit ratings of BBB, is that

correct?
A That i1s correct.
Q And would you agree that your exhibit shows

that these are short-term spikes?

A Yes, I agree with that.

Q Okay. Starting on page 23, you start your
discussion of the various ROE proposals, correct?

A Yes.

Q And looking at table 2, you show the ROE
proposals for the various participants, is that correct?

A Yes, I do.

Q Of the parties listed, only Mr. Coyne for FPL,
Mr. Lawton for OPC and Mr. Waters for FEA provided
modeling for their ROE recommendations, correct?

A I believe that is correct.

Q And the modeling is done to reflect the
current economic data, right?

A Yes, as Mr. Coyne discussed. Yes.

Q And two of the results are 9.5 for FEA and 9.2
for OPC, right-?

A Yes.

Q And the highest intervenor recommended ROEs

are 10.5 by FAIR and FIPUG, correct?
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A Yes.

Q And you would agree that FAIR recommended 10.5
ROE as a no higher than number from page 24 of his
testimony?

A I don't know on the specific page reference,
but, vyes, I believe he was pointing to TECO's ROE.

Q Okay. And then FIPUG's recommendation is also
for an ROE more in line with DEF's 10.3 and TECO's 10.5,
correct?

A I believe that is correct.

Q And you would agree that you, yourself, did
not do any DCF or CAPM modeling, right?

A No, that was all done by FPL Witness Coyne.

Q And you would agree that 100-basis-point

increase this ROE is about $500 million for FPL?

A Yes, roughly $500 million in revenue
requirements.
Q And on page 25, line three, you say: The

relationship between a low ROE and a low bill is
spurious. Do you see that?

A I do.

Q Would you agree that the larger the customer
base over which to spread costs, the lower the
individual bill impacts of that cost?

A I think it depends, but generally, yes, in a
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1 vacuum. But I think also the larger customer base you
2 serve, the greater cost you potentially have on a

3 nominal basis. I think that's why we try to always

4 benchmark on a bill or dollar per megawatt hour basis,
5 to show the scale.

6 Q Okay. And if we look at table 3 on page 25,
7 of the electric -- the individual electric companies

8 listed on the table, FPL has largest customer base of
9 around six million on a standalone basis, correct?

10 A We do.

11 Q And this chart uses 1,000 kWh for comparison,

12 is that correct?

13 A Correct.

14 Q And if we flip over to page 27, line one, you
15 say: None of the witnesses -- referring to the

16 intervenor witnesses -- provided evidence of FPL's

17 specific situation. But you would agree, Mr. Lawton did
18 do modeling like FPL's ROE witness did, correct?

19 A Yes, I agree with that. But as Mr. Coyne

20 talked about, they arrived at vastly different

21 conclusions, even though they use similar models.

22 Q Okay. And on page 28, you talk about the

23 intervenor assessment that FPL has low risk, as you put
24 it, is that right?

25 A Yes.
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1 Q Would you agree that there are two types of

2 risk, financial and business risk?

3 A Yes, I do agree with that.

4 Q And FPL's high equity ratio compared to -- FPL
5 has a high equity ratio compared to the comparable proxy
6 group, correct?

7 A I did not look at all the equity ratios in Mr.
8 Coyne's proxy group.

9 Q I just want to say -- and you're -- but you

10 are the one that's making the equity recommendation in
11 this case?

12 A I am supporting that.

13 Q Okay. And on lines six through eight, you

14 talk about owning nuclear, and Florida being a

15 peninsula, storm exposure and a large CAPEX program,

lo those are generally considered business risks, correct?
17 A Yes.

18 Q And none of the business risk you identify are
19 unique to FPL only, correct?

20 A Generally, I would agree not unique to FPL,

21 but I think, from an exposure standpoint, I think we

22 have greater exposure than other utilities.

23 Q Isn't it true that rating agencies are now

24 starting to consider there is a risk to the utilities if

25 rate become unaffordable?
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A Absolutely, and that is why we very carefully
considered affordability as part of designing this
four-year plan.

Q In other words, rating agencies now consider
the affordability in assessing the company's overall
risk factors, correct?

A Yes, and it is something the rating agencies
considered, and we are very happy to see that our bills
are growing at roughly two-and-a-half percent over the
period below the rate of inflation.

Q On page 29, line eight, you claim clauses are
not unique to Florida, but you would agree that the
storm hardening clause is, if not unique, it's rare
among the states?

A Yeah. I don't think it's unique to Florida
anymore. I think other jurisdictions are moving there,
but I guess I could accept kind of one of a handful of
states.

Q Okay. And you analog on line 16 that the
clauses mitigate risk, but you claim there is still risk
for non-recovery of all of its costs, correct?

A Yes. The clause is just a mechanism. We
still need to ensure that we make prudent investments
and operating decisions to ensure complete recovery

through the clauses. There 1s always the risk of

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



4484

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

disallowance.

Q Right. But would you agree that the company
has little to no risk that all reasonable and prudent
costs will be recoverable?

A Yes, because of the way we operate the company
and ensure we make prudent investments, and have the
processes and controls in place to account for those
properly to demonstrate to the Commission.

Q And you are not suggesting that investors be
compensated through a higher ROE or equity ratio to
protect them from imprudently incurred costs, are you?

A No, not at all.

Q On page 30 of your testimony, lines seven
through 10, you claim the tax law change provision you
are requesting is to put you on the same footing as DEF

and TECO, both of which have authority to initiate

similar processes. Do you see what?
A I do.
Q Would you agree that DEF has a tax law change

provision as the give and take part of its investment?
A I know it is part of the settlement. I don't
know if it's necessarily part of the give and take of
the settlement.
Q And would you agree that TECO's final order,

the Commission denied granting a similar tax law
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1 provision, saying TECO or other intervenors could file a
2 petition for a limited proceeding under 366.076, Florida
3 Statutes, to address any to bees law changes?

4 A Generally, I am familiar with that, vyes.

5 Q All right. And also on page 30, line 13, you
6 claim that the TAM is risk neutral. Do you see that?

7 A I do.

8 Q You would agree that the TAM, as proposed, is
9 developed to give FPL flexibility to manage its earnings
10 by making noncash credits or debits to or from the TAM,
11 correct?

12 A No. I don't agree with that characterization.
13 The TAM is there and designed to ensure we can
14 continue making investments in 2028 and 2029, and use

15 the TAM to offset the revenue requirement of those

16 investments and earn a return at the midpoint.

17 Q Okay. And you would agree, though, that you
18 have flexibility to either credit or debit this

19 regulatory asset as needed, correct? That's what you
20 have done in the past for the RSAM, and you intend to do
21 a similar treatment for the TAM, correct?
22 A Yes, we have the same flexibility as we've had
23 in the past with the RSAM.
24 Q And on page 31, you talk about the reserve

25 surplus adjustment member, the RSAM, correct?
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1 A Just point me to where you are looking so I am
2 in the same spot, please.

3 Q It's on page 31, and you if look at, I would

4 say lines five through seven, that's where you start

5 your discussion regarding the RSAM.

6 A Yes.

7 Q Would you agree, the RSAM was part of a

8 negotiated outcome of a settlement?

9 A Yes, 1t was, 1in the last three, but I think

10 ultimately, it was awarded by the Commission in 2010.

11 Q And the RSAM was created by a surplus from an
12 over-collection of customer monies when depreciations

13 were reset every four years, correct?

14 A Again, I don't agree with over-collection. We
15 collected at the appropriate depreciation rates at that
16 point in time. It's through extending the lives of

17 those assets or some other changes in a subsequent

18 depreciation study that resulted in a theoretical

19 surplus that we flowed back to customers.
20 0 Because if had collected them based on the
21 extended service lives, you would have over collected
22 the depreciation for those assets, correct?
23 A Theoretically, yes, but it's a chicken or an
24 egg gquestion. We depreciated what would be the lives in

25 effect based on the information known at that point in
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1 time.

2 Q Okay. And I would ask to show OPC 103, and

3 that's F2-1169.

4 And I believe that you are familiar with this
5 response?

6 A Yes.

7 Q And you were asked to provide specific

8 evidence that shows that each of the 12-month period

9 covered by this statement over the last four rate

10 settlements, that FPL's revenue requirement has been met
11 through a combination of cash increases and the use of
12 the RSAM to reach to the midpoint, resorting to the RSAM
13 was necessary to enable you to reach the midpoint of

14 your authorized range, is that essentially a correct

15 summation of your response?

16 A I am sorry, can you palir that down and maybe
17 rephrase it to make it simple so I can follow?
18 Q Well, you were asked to provide specific

19 evidence that showed that for each of the 12-month

20 period covered by the request, that resorting to the

21 RSAM was necessary to enable FPL to reach the midpoint
22 of the authorized range. I think that's what the

23 request was for, correct? And that's what you said, it
24 was necessary to meet the midpoint, correct?

25 A Yes, but I am not sure that that's what the
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request was and this is what that's showing.

Q All right. Well, let's -- let me ask you, did
you provide an attachment for this -- to this response,
or was an attachment provided by FPL?

A Yes, I believe Ms. Laney did.

Q Okay. And if you look at this exhibit, it
shows the -- it has a number of columns across the top,
and it attempts to account for how the RSAM has been

used since 2011 through 2024, correct?

A Yes.

Q And column B is the approved midpoint ROE,
right?

A Yes.

Q And column A is the achieved FPSC adjusted

ROE, is that right?

A Column -- I am sorry, which one?

Q Column A.

A Yes, that is the actual earned ROE.

Q Okay. And then if you go over to column C, it

gives you the percentage out of 100 percent between the
midpoint and the achieved ROE?

A Yes.

Q And then if I am figuring out the percentage
of the difference that was attributable to weather

that's column I, and O&M is in column J, do you see
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that?

A I do.

Q Okay. And if column K is a negative, that
shows that adding weather and O&M savings made up more
than -- made up more money than the percentage
difference between the midpoint and the achieved ROE,
usually 100 basis points, do you see that?

A I do.

Q And looking at column A shows that since 2011,
FPL, using the RSAM, has achieved above the midpoint and
usually at the top of the range, correct?

A Not in all periods, but generally, yes.

Q Okay. The TAM is being created from money
collected from customers for current taxes that are
deferred into future periods do you remember to the
accelerated depreciation, correct?

A I am sorry, can you rephrase that question?

Q The TAM, is that being created from money
collected from customers for current taxes that are

being deferred into a future period due to accelerated

depreciation?
A I think about it a little differently. It's
not necessarily current taxes. It 1s money we collected

from customers based on the statutory rate, but because

of differences between book or GAAP accounting and tax
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accounting, that money is not yet owed to the IRS. So,
ves, 1t sits as a deferred tax liability in our capital
structure at zero cost, essentially providing customers
a benefit for what they have paid us.

Q Okay. So it's the current statutory tax rate,
and then it gets deferred, due to the accelerated
depreciation into the future?

A The accelerated depreciation is what's
throwing me off. 1It's a difference between a book
depreciation and tax depreciation.

Q Okay. And you would agree that the tax money
collected from customers, while deferred for current
taxes, will become due to the IRS in the future?

A Yes, at some point that obligation will come
due to the IRS.

Q And isn't it true that if FPL uses the 1.7
billion in deferred tax monies over the four-year plan,
FPL plans on recollecting the 1.7 billion in tax money
from customers in the future when these taxes come due
to the IRS?

A Yes, but I want to be clear, we collected a
dollar, we are making investments in 2028 and 2029, and
instead of increasing bills and charging customers, we
are essentially giving them that dollar back, or a

credit back, so we are back to zero. At some point in
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the future, Ms. Christensen is correct, we are going to
have to recollect those dollars to pay the IRS, but it
is an entirely different dollar than what I collected
and already gave back to customers.

Q It's an entirely different dollar because you
collected it at different time periods?

A Because I gave customers that credit back, so
they are back at zero.

Q And when you talk about giving them the credit
back, that's because they are theoretically paying for
an increase that has yet to happen in the future, right?

A I struggle with theoretically paying for an
increase that has yet to happen. I am not sure what you
mean by that. We are making investments in 2028 and
2029.

Q But you have not come to the Commission in '28
and '29 yet and asked for the Commission to approve a
rate increase for whatever additional revenue you are
seeking, right?

A No, we are asking the Commission to approve
the TAM so we don't have to increase rates and increase
customer bills. I think this is a great thing for
customers to provide that rate stability, and to look at
the affordability and provide affordable bills over an

extended period of time.
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Q Okay. And so essentially what you are saying
is -- you are basically saying the benefit that the
customers get is that they don't have to pay you for a
potential rate increase in two years from now that you
have yet to prove that you are entitled to in front of
this commission, correct?

A I think we have done a very good job showing,
and Witness Laney testified on her Exhibit IL-13, the
investments that we are going to make and the revenue
requirements associated with those investments. It's
quite simple, and I think Mr. Pimentel testified to
this.

Those revenue requirements, we can increase
rates or we can use the TAM to offset those and keep
customer bills stable for two more years and stay out
for a four-year period.

Q On page 32 of your testimony, lines 14 through
17, you say that without the TAM, you would need
approximately seven point -- $7.66 per thousand kilowatt
hours for the residential bills in 2028 and an
additional $6.75 per thousand kilowatt hours to support

'28 and '29 projected revenue requirements, is that

correct?
A Yes, that is what the math shows.
Q These amounts are money that would be taken
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1 from the TAM and need to be -- or these are the amounts
2 that you are claiming that would need to be taken from

3 the TAM and needed to be collected from future

4 customers, correct?

5 A I think I view it as these are the revenue

6 requirements of the investments we will make in '28 and
7 '29, and we are asking the Commission's approval to

8 utilize the TAM to offset those revenue requirements as
9 part of our four-year plan.

10 Q And on page 32, starting at line seven, you

11 talk about the consequences of not getting the TAM and
12 the SoBRAs, correct?

13 A Yes.

14 Q And you are no the claiming that FPL can't

15 manage its business without using a TAM, are you-?

16 A No, that's not what I am committing. What T
17 am saying here is that the TAM is an essential component
18 of the four-year plan. Without the TAM, we will be back
19 if a rate case in 2027, because we are goling to continue
20 to make investments that will increase our revenue
21 requirements and push us outside of our range by the
22 dime we get to that point in time.
23 Q Isn't it true that none of the items listed on
24 page 33, line 20 through the top of page 34, line sixk,

25 are solely attributable to using the RSAM the last four
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years to stay at the top of the range?

A I am sorry, did you say to stay at the top of
the range?

Q Correct.

A I don't think that has anything to do with our
ability to drive these things. No, these are simply
pointing out that the RSAM has enabled us to make
discretionary investments and say out. And as a result
of all of the great things with the RSAM, we have been
able to continue to improve our business, and here are
some of the benefits that customers have realized as a
result of that.

Q Okay. But none of these bullet points are
directly attributable to use of the RSAM, are they?

A I don't parse -- I don't think you can parse
it that way. I think the RSAM has enabled us to
continue to make investments over an extended period of
time and keep our bills low. The fact that we have
invested in reliability and used the RSAM to offset
that, that has helped our saving. It has helped us make
discretionary investments in our natural gas fleet, and
to bring solar in before we have the SoBRA mechanism,
and that has allowed us to reduce our fuel bill.

Q On page 34, lines 18 and 19, you state that

the TAM is sized to earn at the midpoint of the ROE, yet
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1 over the past 12 years, with a similar program, the

2 RSAM, would you agree that FPL has consistently earned

3 at or near the top of the range?

4 A Yes, but I think if you look at the exhibit

5 that we just had on the screen, a lot of that is

6 attributable to the 0&M efficiencies, and as a result,

7 some favorable weather that we have had over that period
8 of time.

9 The RSAM column itself, the last column on

10 that exhibit, has had very little to do with our ability
11 to earn above the top end or above the midpoint, I

12 should say, of the range.

13 Q And on page 35, line one, regarding Mr.

14 Devlin's recommended 50-basis-point reduction due to the
15 lower risk with the TAM, isn't it true that the TAM

16 effectively guarantees FPL will earn ROEs within its

17 range over the next four years?

18 A I don't want to say it necessarily guarantees.
19 I think it's incumbent on FPL to manage that, but we are
20 also wearing all of the risk over that four-year period
21 of time in having to appropriately manage the TAM with
22 all the factors like global uncertainty, tariffs, and
23 everything going on. I think that the less risky
24 proposition would be to come back for a base rate

25 increase in 2027 for new rates in 2028, and be able to
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1 catch everything up and have at that certainty of a cash
2 rate increase.

3 So I don't want to give the notion that having
4 a TAM derisks the business and makes it less risky than
5 potentially having a rate case in '28.

6 Q Okay. So then -- never mind.

7 On page 36, line 10, you state that the 75

8 percent of the RSAM reserve was necessary for FPL to get
9 back to the midpoint, yet FPL earned ROEs significantly
10 higher than the midpoint, correct?

11 A Yes.

12 Q And on page 40 -- page 40, lines eight through
13 nine, you claim that the TAM provides base rate

14 stability, do you see that?

15 A Yes.

16 Q And regarding the RSAM, you would agree, the
17 company has not submitted any analysis in the instant

18 case demonstrating what FPL's achieved ROEs would have
19 been if all RSAM debits and credits made by FPL were

20 removed for the period of time from 2022 through 20247

21 A I am sorry, can you rephrase that, please?
22 Q Correct.
23 Has FPL provided any documentation to show

24 what FPL's achieved ROEs would have been if the effects

25 of the RSAM, through its debits and credits, had been
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removed for 2022 through 20247

A Not to my knowledge.

Q Under the four-year plan, you would agree,
base rates will increase every year, correct?

A Yes.

Q So even with the TAM, base rates will not stay
at the same level over the four-year period, correct?

A I agree with that. And as I said earlier,
that has always all been accounted for in the bill
projections we have provided as part of this four-year
plan.

Q And FPL never asked its customers if they
would prefer to pay a tax expense twice or if they
prefer another rate case in 2028, did they?

MS. MONCADA: I object to the characterization
about the taxes.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Sustained.
BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q FPL never asked of its customers if it would
prefer to collect one dollar for tax expense now and
have another dollar for tax expense collected in the
future, or if they would have rather had a rate case in
2028, did they?

A I am going to say, no, we did not specifically

ask our customers that question. But I think we heard
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from a lot of customers throughout the quality of
service hearing process that supported the rate plan
over the four-year period.

Q And were a lot of those customers members of
Chamber of Commerce or other charitable organizations
that receive funding from FPL?

A Take exception to that, but I don't know.
There was, I will say, a good proxy of customers that,
Commissioners, you saw them at those hearings.

Q And even if the TAM is approved, FPL's plan
for filing another rate case -- is FPL planning on
filing another rate case in 2029 with rates effective
January 1lst, 20307?

A I can't say that with certain at this today.

Q And would you agree that given the last 14
years, that it's reasonable to assume that FPL wants a
mechanism like the RSAM or the TAM indefinitely?

A I think it has worked very well for customers.
It's a matter of do we have enough regulatory
liabilities to continue these mechanisms indefinitely?
I think the answer is no.

RSAM was there for a number of years, but we
have ultimately had to collect the depreciation expense
associated with those assets. The TAM is here and

available now, and I think it's a great thing to provide
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customers that rate stability over our four-year plan.

Q And since these are being collected from taxes
that are deferred due to depreciation, would those funds
be more readily available continuing on into the future?

A I'm sorry, I don't understand the guestion.

Q The question is, because these are taxes, and
taxes presumably will continue on into the future, is
this source of funding more likely to remain available
into the future?

A I think the question you are asking is are we
going to continue to create deferred tax liabilities
because of the book versus tax timing difference? The
answer to that would be, yes, as long as we continue
making investments that have shorter lives than the book
life, we will continue to create deferred tax
liabilities.

Q I guess my question is: As long as there 1is
unprotected deferred taxes, will you continue to use
those unprotected deferred taxes to create or request
the Commission approve TAM-like mechanisms into the
future?

A I don't know. I think the answer is we
haven't used this mechanism in the past, and as we sit
here today, we are asking for 1.7 billion out of

roughly, I think, $2 billion of deferred tax
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liabilities. Chances are, there is not enough when we
get to the next rate case to make the mechanism worth
while or allow for a four-year plan, so we will need to
assess at that point in time what is the appropriate
mechanism, if there is one, to enable these types of
four-year plans.

Q On page 41 of your rebuttal testimony, you
talk about your SoBRA mechanisms, correct?

A Yes.

Q And FPL is asking for a level of pre-approval
of certain level of megawatts of solar and batteries for
'28 and '297

A I believe that's what Witness Whitley
supported.

Q Okay. And on page 42, lines four through
five, you say: FPL would do an updated economic
analysis required under the SoBRA mechanism, which would
incorporate the tax laws that would be in effect at that
time, correct?

A That is correct.

Q Isn't your proposal that even if the payback
to customers on a CPVRR is not until year 34 of a solar
35-year life, that it would be sufficient to justify the
solar economically and to build the facility?

A So I think ultimately, that's going to depend
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1 on the facts and circumstances. But if we do have a

2 CPVRR benefit, and this commission assesses the

3 appropriate sensitivities around that, if it is

4 cost-effective at that point in time, that will be a

5 decision the Commission will have to make.

6 Q And so is your answer, yes, as long as it

7 shows some sort of economic benefit even one year it

8 takes to the year before the end of the service 1life,

9 that you would consider that an economic benefit and

10 that it should be approved?

11 A I can't say that sitting here with certainty
12 today. I would need to see the analysis, and ultimately
13 what 1s driving that 34th year benefit associated with
14 that, and is that ultimately the right assumption, and
15 what are the sensitivities and that.

lo Q Okay. Would you agree if there are no ITCs or
17 PTCs available for the '28 and '29 solar and battery

18 projects, then the CPVRR would likely no longer show

19 that they are economically beneficial®?
20 A Again, I think it's going to depend. If we
21 lose tax credits, what happens to the natural gas curve?
22 What happens to fuel transportation costs? We are going
23 to have a one run on gas across this country, and there
24 is limited pipelines and supply, and so where does that

25 go 1s going to ultimately turn the economics. So I
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1 can't sit here today with certainly and say yes to that
2 guestion.

3 Q But you would agree the ITCs and the PTCs

4 support a significant portion of the economic benefit of
5 the future solar and battery projects?

6 A Yes. And as we talked about last week, I

7 don't think that is anything we need to worry about for
8 FPL as we sit here today as we have qualified for all

9 the tax credits through that period of time.

10 Q On page 43 of your rebuttal testimony, you

11 say: No intervenor opposes the storm cost recovery

12 mechanism you are proposing, correct?

13 A Yes.

14 Q And then on line seven, you quote OPC Witness
15 Schultz that the SCRM can work well and should be

16 continued, correct?

17 A Yes.

18 Q However, you would degree that Mr. Schultz's
19 full comment in response to the question, should the

20 company be allowed to increase the storm reserve from
21 $220 million to 300 million, the first sentences are,
22 no, I don't agree that if it is otherwise legal to

23 implement the storm cost recovery mechanism in absence
24 of a settlement agreement, the current framework can

25 work well and should be continued, but I do not believe
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1 that there is a necessity to increase the reserve, would
2 you agree that that's his full statement on this issue?
3 A Subject to check.

4 Q And would you agree that the SCRM has only

5 been approved as part of the settlement for FPL?

6 A I believe that 1is correct.

7 Q And would you also agree that settlement --

8 that in settlements, customers can give up rights that

9 they have under the statute in exchange for concessions
10 from the company?

11 A I am sorry, give up rights they have under

12 what statute?

13 Q Under the Florida Statutes in exchange for

14 concessions from the company, specifically 3667

15 A I don't know the answer to that.

lo Q Okay. Your proposition to have the Commission
17 circumvent the statute and give you preapproved recovery
18 for amount for any year without allowing customers their
19 statutory right to challenge if any of the costs of the

20 storm are recovered by current earnings, correct?

21 MS. MONCADA: Object to the extent that it's
22 asking him to interpret the statutes.

23 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Can you rephrase the

24 question without an interpretation?

25 MS. CHRISTENSEN: I can polint -- let me ask it
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this way.

BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q Mr. Bores, in your proposal for a storm cost
recovery mechanism, do you recall asking to adopt a
prohibition against any type of earnings inquiry?

A Yes. I believe we have asked for a limited
proceeding like we have had in the past through this
mechanism, where all incremental costs will go before
this commission and be subject to, ultimately, a storm
surcharge. Those incremental costs need to be reviewed
by this commission for prudency at the end of the day.

Q Okay. And do you know whether or not, under
Florida Statutes, other intervenors have the right to
inquire whether or not FPL is entitled to the full
amount of any costs that they are requesting for
recovery before this commission?

A I do not.

Q In regard to the request to increase the storm
reserve, you would agree FPL has not filed testimony
from an expert to model the need to increase the storm
reserve, have they?

A No. The increase is really based on our
recent experience and seeing storms well, well north of
220 million, even well north of 300 million that we are

asking for.
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Q And isn't it true, prior to the SCRMs being
introduced through settlements, that if FPL wanted to
increase the annual accrual for storm cost, the company
with have to provide expert testimony and evidence
through Monte Carlo modeling to support the requested
increase?

A I don't know, but I believe that's my
understanding of what the storm study was for.

Q And as you, as the witness supporting the
request for the increase of the storm reserve, you did
not conduct any Monte Carlo simulations for future forms
storms and potential costs to demonstrate the need for
the accrual increase, did you?

A No. I have looked at our recent storm
experience and the cost of restoration associated with
those events.

Q And I think what you are saying now is you
only supported this with an assertion that over the last
four years, FPL has experienced two hurricane seasons
that each cost greater than $1 billion in storm
restoration costs, correct?

A That 1is correct.

Q But -- and on page 44, line four -- or, I am
sorry, line five, you say: Mr. Schultz's statements

that other jurisdictions don't have similar SCRMs to
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cover their storm cost is unhelpful and vague, do you
see that?

A I do.

Q You are not disputing that electric utilities
in other jurisdictions experience their own costly
weather events, like wildfires in California, that have
to be recovered, are you?

A I am sorry, rephrase that he request, please.

Q You are not disputing that electric utilities
in other jurisdictions experience their own costly
weather events, like wildfires in California, which they
would have to recover, are you?

A No, I am not disputing that.

Q Okay. On page 45, and going over to the top
of page 46, this is where you talk about customer
impacts, correct?

A Yes.

Q And when you are talking about customer
impacts, you mean affordability of customers of FPL's
rate increase request?

A Yes, customer bills.

Q In this part of your testimony, you cite the
fact that you have had a four-year settlement, so
customers didn't have increases in '24 and '25, correct?

A I am sorry, JjJust point me to the lines,
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please.
Q Line 13 through 15.
A Yes. Thank you.
Q But isn't the staying out in '24 and '25 part

of the exchange that was agreed to in the 2021

settlement?
A I agree with that.
Q And then you go on to say that your proposed

four-year plan will provide rate stability, but you
would agree that FPL's plan base rate increases will
increase every year during the four-year period,
correct?

A Yes. But as I have talked about, it still
results in customer bills that are going to grow roughly
two—-and-a-half percent a year over the term well below
the rate of inflation.

Q One moment, please. I have no further
questions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.

Before we move on to FEL, I am going to go to
my Advisor. At about 4:10, there was an objection
by -- 4:10 p.m. there was an objection by FPL to
strike the previous statement by OPC. The order --
or the objection was given, there was a quick

deliberation, but there was no ruling by me. Can I
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rule on that objection?

MS. CIBULA: Yes, it should -- yes.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. So I sustain the
objection and remove the previous statement.

And I am going to ask this, right, when there
is an objection on the table and I understand that
you may not necessarily agree with it, but my
expectation is that you at least give me the
opportunity to respond. Many times I do look in
your direction, I do try to give you the
opportunity to respond to what may be given, but
many times we start to roll right through.

And I am not sure what the typical proceeding
is, or what the typical proceeding has been, but I
would like to say, moving forward, that we take our
time, review what may be given, and not just
continue on with questioning.

I know it does get laid late in the day, so
it's five o'clock now. I know we are getting
towards the end of this hearing. It's day seven or
day eight, I am not even sure, but at the end of
the day, I want to make sure that we continue our
professionalism.

So let's do this, it's 5:02 now. Before we go

to FEL, let's go ahead and take a 10-minute break.
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I will see you guys back at a 5:12. Thanks.

(Brief recess.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Let's go ahead and grab our
sets. The witness, obviously, still in the witness
box, and we were turning to FEL for questioning of
Mr. Bores.

FEL, you are recognized.

MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:
Q Good evening, Mr. Bores.
A Good evening, Mr. Luebkemann.
Q It's your testimony that FPL is wearing all

the risk in proposing these four-year deals, right?

A Yes.

Q And that was the tenor of the conversation you
had with Ms. Christensen recently this afternoon?

A Yes. Staying out for four years, with all the
changes that could happen over an extended period of
time, and just stepping back and looking at the prior
four years with interest rates, inflation,
Ukraine-Russian invasion, all of that was risk FPL had
to wear over that period of time and manage with no
additional changes to customers' base rates.

Q I am sorry, I appreciate it's your testimony
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that you have to stay out for that time period. You
would, as the company, would have to manage all of those
risks. I think what I am interested in here is that
last four-year period that we are finishing right now
was the result of a binding settlement agreement, right?

A I agree with that.

Q And so the idea that FPL would be wearing the
risk for the next four years based on its as-filed case
being approved, doesn't that require that that
commitment to stay out is binding on the company?

A Yes, it's a unilateral commitment. But I
think as I talked about when I was here last week. We
understand that if the Commission gives us everything,
we are signing up for that commitment. It is going to
be incumbent on us to manage those risks and manage the
TAM to stay out for that four-year period.

If we can't do that, or we abuse the TAM to
Just go earn at the top of the range rather than manage
those risks and stay within the range, I can guarantee
the Commission is never going to give us a TAM or let us
honor a commitment in the future. We are going to lose
that trust and the good will that we have built with the
Commission. So we understand that, and that's why we
will have to be good stewards and honor that commitment

over the four-year period of time no matter what
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happens.

Q But all that notwithstanding, you don't
dispute that there is nothing that could prevent the
company from coming back in if it determined that
circumstances had changed such that they -- for
instance, let me put it that way: Say that you are able
to earn within the range that is established in this
proceeding by using the TAM over the next four years,
and you are able to maintain even the midpoint or above,
and say that it's the company's determination that
actually the ROE that it needs to be making is 15
percent in two years. Even if you were able to earn
within the band that established in this proceeding,
there is nothing that would prevent the company from
coming back in and filing a new rate case based on its
perceived need of a higher ROE?

A Technically, no. But we understand, in your
example, that is one of the risks we are signs up for.
If interest rates suddenly rise to 10 percent and the
ROE should be much higher than whatever the Commission
awards as 1ts midpoint, we are going to have to live
with that as part of this four-year commitment we are
making and manage the TAM to stay within the appropriate
range.

I think that is the great thing about having
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appropriate range that is plus or minus 100 basis
points. If interest rates rise, like they did in
Alaska, we may need to use some TAM to go above the
midpoint, but we are still going to have to ensure we
have enough to stay within the range over that four-year
period of time.

Q And speaking of the range, this has come up, I
think, indirectly a few times, but I just wanted to nail
it down.

It is your testimony that the reasonable range
of return for the company would be any 100 -- or any of
200 basis points flanking whatever the midpoint is set
by the Commission, is that right?

A Yeah. Plus or minus 100 basis points off of
the midpoint, vyes.

Q And that that would include the 100 basis
points below the midpoint as well?

A Agree. That is a reasonable rate of return.

Q In your rebuttal testimony, you speak about
the savings and the efficiencies that are attributable
to the use of the RSAM, is that right-?

A Can you just point me to where you are so I
can follow along, please?

Q Yeah, it might actually be easier to go to a

discovery response. Could we go to echo 61743? This is
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1 from Exhibit 382.

2 And do you recognize this discovery response-?
3 A I do.

4 Q You sponsored it?

5 A I did.

6 Q Would it be fair to say that what this

7 response is providing is all of the claimed benefits and
8 support for those benefits of the company's use of the

9 RSAM?

10 A I want to be careful with all of the claimed
11 benefits. I think this is trying to demonstrate, as I
12 described earlier with Ms. Christensen, the RSAM enables
13 us to make investments and do things we may not have

14 been able to have done had we had annual rate increases

15 or, you know, biannual rate cases. It allows us to make
16 investments. Those investments don't pay off on day
17 one. They pay off over the long-term. We have driven a
18 lot of operating costs out of the business. We have

19 driven a lot of fuel cost out of the business by making
20 smart investments over a period of time. A lot of that
21 has been enabled by the RSAM and our ability to focus

22 and manage the business over an extended period of time.
23 Q If we go to the first paragraph on this

24 response, this is talking about nonfuel operating costs

25 being roughly $2.9 billion lower than industry average,
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which was facilitated by the use of the RSAM, that's
your testimony?

A Yes. Again, finding that amount of
significant efficiencies and allowing yourselves to be
70 percent better than the industry average, 50 percent
parties than number two, is a result of our ability to
focus on the business over an extended period of time.
That is only enabled by having an RSAM and being able to
stay out and do that for a four-year period.

Q And so you do testify that it is enabled by
the use of the RSAM, but I don't see anything in this
paragraph that quantifies that. Has that analysis been
done?

A Specifically what regard?

Q So we can go through each one of these
individually, but I can also just ask as a blanket
question.

Has the company done any quantitative analysis
that attributes the specific savings due to RSAM, or is
it just that you look at these, you know, great
performance metrics and you say, we wouldn't have been
able to do that if we had to come in for a rate case
more often?

A Well, I think we have provided -- if we focus

on O&M first. We have talked about all the savings we
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1 found from Project Momentum, Project Accelerate, Project
2 Velocity over this last four-year period, I think, was

3 close to $534 million of savings. I attribute a lot of
4 that value to the RSAM and being able to do these

5 programs and not have to come in for a rate case and

6 focus.

7 So whether it's directly or indirectly tied to
8 RSAM, there is a benefit that the RSAM provides to the

9 business to be able to go find these efficiencies.

10 Q But my question was: You have not done any

11 analysis that shows -- put it this way, the

12 counterfactual, if you didn't have the RSAM, what the

13 costs would have been instead, that analysis has not

14 been done?

15 A I don't know how you would do that analysis.
16 Q I don't either, but it does leave us in a

17 place where you say these are the savings that are

18 associated with having an RSAM, and it makes it very

19 difficult, would you say for anyone to question that?

20 A I don't personally find it difficult. I think
21 the proof is in the pudding, as they say. And when we
22 are able to lay out this cost savings that Project

23 Momentum, Accelerate, Velocity have provided, and that
24 is now translating into lower O&M cost that Witness Reed

25 has benchmarked, and that translates into lower customer
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1 bills, I come back to there is a shining example right

2 there of what that has enabled.

3 Q But you do ask -- the company does ask us to

4 take at face value that these things would not have

5 occurred but for the use of the RSAM?

6 A Again, I don't know how to answer that, other
7 than, yes, it 1s our statement and our position that the
8 RSAM has enabled a lot of efficiencies that have been

9 generated in our business.

10 0 You had a conversation with Ms. Christensen, a
11 hypothetical about a CPVRR analysis that would show in a
12 35-year service life asset a breakeven point at 34

13 years. Do you remember that example-?

14 A I do.

15 Q Would it be fair to say that the customers

lo that are paying for that asset any time between years

17 one and 33 will not see that benefit break even from

18 their perspective if they don't stay for all 35 years?
19 A Again, it's hard for me to see that, or say
20 that without seeing the actual analysis and what it
21 shows, right. On a present value basis, breaking even
22 in 34, or year 34, may mean that there is actual savings
23 translated earlier than 34, just not on a discounted
24 basis. So I really need to look at this hypothetical

25 example that you guys are putting in front of me.
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1 Q At a high level, would it be safe to say that
2 if you have not broken even on the cost-effectiveness

3 analysis, then you have experienced more costs than

4 benefits at that point?

5 A Yes, but I would argue that, we would not move
6 forward with the investment if it were not

7 cost-effective for customers.

8 Q If we could go back to your Exhibit SRB-9?

9 And I know that this was referred to in your

10 conversation with Ms. Christensen, but I would just like

11 to follow up here.

12 Could you describe what this is showing for
13 us?
14 A Yes. This is basically showing the credit

15 spread, so the differential between ultimately the

16 risk-free rate and what a borrower pays to borrow debt
17 at that period of time. And it is showing during times
18 of economic uncertainty, that the credit spread changes.
19 Obviously, a global pandemic, COVID, Great Recession,

20 banks are going to get a lot more tight in how they are
21 lending money as usually there is a run on capital.

22 Q And so when you look at these peaks, these are
23 basis points above the risk-free rate-?

24 A Correct.

25 Q Fair to say that the higher they are, the
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1 peakier and the finer that point is?

2 A I am sorry, I don't understand the gquestion.
3 Q Yeah, let me ask it this way: If we look over
4 this time period, when you see a spike that goes very

5 high or very low, they are very pointy, right? They --
6 these are not long duration spikes?

7 A It can be close to a year time period.

8 Q Well, if we look at the bottom, there is a --
9 we have got, what, 2000 to 2025 here?

10 A Yes.

11 Q Do you know -- you made this chart, right, or
12 it was prepared under your direction?

13 A Yes.

14 Q What was the frequency input for each point

15 that's graphed on this chart?

16 A I don't remember offhand.

17 Q Okay .

18 A I would have to go back to the spreadsheet.
19 Q We do have that in your workpaper, right?

20 A I would assume so. I don't know.

21 Q I won't drag us through it.

22 There has been a lot of discussion about the

23 SoBRAs that are proposed in this cases for 2028 and
24 2029.

25 A Is there a question there?
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1 Q There is a question coming, I am Jjust --
2 A Okay.
3 Q Is it fair to say that we have talked about it

4 here and there?

5 A We have.

6 Q And those planned investments, no MFRs have

7 been filed in support of those?

8 A No, but I think as we have talked about a few
9 times, that the Commission will have the right to review
10 those through a limited scope proceeding before,

11 ultimately, base rates are changed.

12 Q And that will take place after the company has
13 already built the generation in question?

14 A Or while it's in process of building.

15 Q It's your testimony that at least some of

lo those solar plants are already in process in order to
17 make sure they qualify for PTCs through the end of this
18 four-year period?

19 A That is correct.
20 0 So fair to say, at least for the solars
21 projects, these will all have been at least in
22 construction, if not completed, by the time you would
23 file a SoBRA proceeding?
24 A They will all be in construction. I don't

25 know if they will necessarily be completed by the time
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we do the SoBRA filing, but in construction.

Q And that's -- that point at which would you
file that limited proceeding would be the first
opportunity for this commission to review the prudence
of those investments?

A Yes, I agree. But again, I don't think we
would put them before this commission as part of this
four-year plan if they ultimately were not needed per
Mr. Whitley's analysis, or cost-effective at this point
in time.

So I think they meet cost-effectiveness today,
or they are a needed resource today, and ultimately it
will be how those assumptions move between now and then.
But our expectation, based on the analysis we see today,
is they will continue to be cost-effective.

Q And -- I will leave that one.

I think that's all my questions. Oh, sorry,
one moment.

I apologize. I had muddled my own notes. The
company is proposing SoBRAs in 2028 and 2029, as we have
discussed. The company is also proposing to use the TAM
for other capital investments, is that right?

A That is correct.

Q And so for those, will the Commission ever see

any limited proceeding or MFRs for those before the
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utility's next rate case?

A No, but I think, like prior multiyear
settlement agreements, where FPL has made investments in
those last two years and used the RSAM to offset those,
the Commission reviews those investments, or has the
right to review those investments for prudence as part
of the next rate case. So I fully expected, as part of
this proceeding, that the Commission will be reviewing
the investments we made in 2024 and 2025, which are now
included in the revenue requirements we are seeking in
this case as part of their prudence review.

Q Just one last follow-up on the RSAM.

Would it be fair to say that one of the
benefits of the RSAM from the company's perspective is
that it allows FPL to understate the amount of money
it's actually seeking over the next four years?

A Understate? I don't think we are understating
the amount of money, right. The RSAM is used to offset
a revenue requirement, and it allows us to keep bill
impacts lower than they otherwise would be over a
four-year period, if that's what you mean.

Q I will put it this way: In the company's
petition, FPL seeks to recover $9.819 billion in
incremental revenues over the next four years?

A Roughly, vyes, I believe that's correct.
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1 Q And if you were to add the intended $1.717

2 billion of spending that would be facilitated by the

3 TAM, wouldn't that actually mean about ll-and-a-half

4 billion dollars of spending over the next four years?

5 A Yes. But again, I think we are conflating

6 cash rate increases, which will hit the customer bills,
L and the noncash TAM, which will not impact the customer
8 bills. What we are trying to tell customers is

9 ultimately what their bill impact is this four-year

10 period.

11 Q Thank you. That's actually all my questions.
12 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

13 FAIR?

14 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
15 EXAMINATION

16 BY MR. SCHEF WRIGHT:

17 Q Mr. Bores, nice to see you.
18 A Same to you, Mr. Wright.
19 Q Star billing for both of us. Thanks. I think

20 we will get out of here pretty quick, I believe.

21 I want to follow up on a couple of statements
22 you made in response to questions by Ms. Christensen

23 before I move on to my own prepared cross.

24 My notes indicated that at around 4:19 p.m.

25 you, in speaking with Ms. Christensen, you stated that
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the RSAM enabled FPL to handle a number of different
extra expenses, unexpected expenses that occurred during
the last four years, do you recall that line?

A Yes. I don't remember the time, but, vyes, I
recall the line.

Q Thanks.

My question is really simple. You will agree,

will you not, that throughout that time period, FPL
earned a rate of return well above its approved

midpoint, typically the range of 11.6 to 11.8 percent,

correct?
A Yes, other than 2024, where it was an 11.4.
Q Thank you.

You also -- I think you said -- my notes
indicate that you said that the relationship between
bills and ROE is spurious. Do you recall making that
statement?

A Spurious i1s not a word that is normally in my
vocabulary, so I don't know if I made that.

Q Okay. Good, because what I -- it doesn't
work. You would agree that whatever it is, the impact
of $500 million a year, 100 basis points on 120,000 GWh,
120 million megawatt hours a year is around $4, right?

A Subject to check, generally, vyves. I think the

point I was trying to make is that necessarily having a
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higher ROE does not translate into higher bills. We
have probably the highest ROE of all the Florida IOUs,
and I think the lowest average 1,000-kilowatt-hour bill,
and so there is not this one-to-one linear relationship
that I think some intervening parties have tried to
point out.

Q My point is the different factual point, and
that is that if your rates -- if your revenue
requirements are $500 million more than on an average
dollars per megawatt hour basis, it's an extra $4, a
little over, right?

A In isolation, yes, but if you are not able to
attract capital with an attractive ROE, there are
probably long-term consequences that will more than
offset that in the bill over a longer period of time.

Q Thank you.

I want to talk to you not too long about RSAM.
You spent a lot of time with Ms. Christensen, and a
little bit with will Mr. Luebkemann on that.

Basically, you -- your testimony in rebuttal
says that FPL has been able to use RSAM successfully to
achieve a whole lot of benefits, right-?

A Benefits for customers, yes.

Q Okay. And what I want to ask you about is the

revenue impacts that FPL's having used RSAM funds over
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the last four years. The RSAM started out with an
approved balance of $1.45 billion, correct?

A Yes.

Q And isn't it true that was based on an
estimated accumulated depreciation reserve balance, a

surplus in that case in 2021, of $1.45 billion?

A Yes.
Q And isn't it also true that as we sit here
today, Mr. Allis now represents -- now has provided a

study that shows that the accumulated reserve for

depreciation account balance is a deficit of $1.9

billion?
A That I do not know offhand.
Q Isn't it true that the accumulated

depreciation reserve will be less by whatever amount of

RSAM FPL has used when we get to setting rates for going

forward?

A I am sorry, can you rephrase that for me,
please?

Q Sure. Isn't it true that whatever FPL used in

terms of using up the prior surplus will reduce the
balance in the accumulated depreciation reserve account?
A I agree with that.
Q Thank you.

I am going to move over and ask a few
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1 questions about the TAM. The TAM we are speaking of

2 here is the $1.717 billion, correct?

3 A Yes, sir.

4 Q Isn't it true that that amount would be

5 amortized over a 30-year period at the rate of

6 approximately $57 million per year?

7 A I believe that is covered in Witness Laney's
8 testimony, vyes.

9 Q Thank you.

10 Do you -- if you in know, does that start in
11 2026 or does it start in 20307?

12 A That i1s probably a much better question for
13 Witness Laney, as they don't let me do the accounting
14 anymore, so I don't know.

15 Q Okay. Thank you.

lo On page 34, you testify that -- this is at
17 lines 11 through 13, you testify that compared to the
18 cost of recovering the $1.7 billion TAM amount over 30
19 years, FPL's customers will lose the opportunity to have
20 FPL create incremental benefits on top of those that
21 already amount to $3.7 billion annually in fuel and

22 nonfuel O&M, correct?

23 A Yes.

24 Q You are not testifying that the $1.7 billion

25 of TAM is going to create that order of magnitude of
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savings going forward, are you?

A I am not. All I am saying is that the TAM,
Just like the RSAM, will enable us to stay out for four
years, and hopefully find greater efficiencies that will
enure to the benefit of customers when we next come back
it reset rates. What that amount will be, I honestly
have no idea sitting here today. But I am confident
that we will be able to hopefully find some greater
efficiencies that will provide customer benefits over
the long-term.

Q With respect to the $3.7 billion a year of
savings, congratulations, and isn't it true that the
investments that enabled FPL to realize those savings
have been paid for, and are being paid for currently in
FPL's rates®?

A Absolutely. Just like the savings help reduce
the cost of those investments will bring down our
overall customer bills.

Q I am going to ask you several questions that
relate to your rebuttal of witnesses Devlin and Bryant,
where they have testified that they would recommend that
if a TAM is allowed, its use be capped at a specified
midpoint. That's a predicate statement as to where I am
going.

A Thank vyou.
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1 0 You are welcome.

2 And I am going to ask you to assume in each of
3 the following questions that whatever the ROE at issue

4 is, is a -- an ROE, a rate of return on equity, approved
5 by the Commission as being compliant with the Bluefield
6 standard. Are you okay making that assumption?

7 A I am.

8 Q Thanks. I mean, it can be 11.9, it can be

9 10.6, it could be 11.0, whatever it is, but the

10 assumption is that it will be a Bluefield compliant ROE
11 approved by this commission.

12 So first question: Would you agree that FPL
13 could maintain its current level of service going

14 forward through its four-year rate plan if its ROE were
15 capped at a Bluefield compliant ROE?

16 A I am sorry, and that assumes I have no TAM

17 over the four-year period?

18 Q No, excuse me, that assumes you have -- that
19 does assume that you have a TAM, and that the use of the
20 TAM is capped to limit your revenue requirements to the
21 approved Bluefield compliant ROE.
22 A So, yes, in a vacuum. But I think, as we
23 talked about last week, things in the real world can
24 change outside of the forecast or vacuum, as I sit here

25 today, right, as we talked about in a hypothetical.
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Interest rates could go up to eight, nine, 10
percent. As a result, I may need to increase the ROE
above the midpoint and use TAM to do that to continue to
be able to attract capital from investors as they can
now go get a much higher risk-free rate for their money
compared with the riskiness of our investment. So I
can't sit here and take that as a factual statement here
today.

Q With a Bluefield compliant ROE, couldn't FPL
go forward with its SoBRAs just with the ROE as
specified?

A Yes, I think the SoBRAs are designed to be
midpoint seeking, and the base rates will ultimately be
set at the midpoint.

Q And if you had a Bluefield compliant ROE,
wouldn't you be able to avoid future rate cases through
the 2029 period?

A Yes, with the TAM mechanism and the other
elements of the four-year proposal, that is what we are
asking this commission.

Q Similar question. 1Isn't it true that with a
Bluefield compliant ROE, again, whatever that is, FPL
could provide long-term bill stability to its customers
through 2029 with the revenue requirements and rates set

cap -- based on a TAM capped at the midpoint ROE?
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A So I am going to say no, and that's based on

the answer I provided previously on changing market

conditions.
Q Would it be more fair to say not necessarily?
A That's fine.
Q Thanks.

This is back to RSAM. 1Isn't it true that if
FPL had not had good luck with weather, it could have
realized -- it could have realized -- it could have
covered -- it could have achieved a midpoint ROE had the
RSAM been capped at whatever ROE the Commission
approved?

A I am sorry, can we unpack that a little bit
and slow down?

Q Yeah. Well, I will just ask it back with
respect to the TAM.

If weather turned out to be less favorable in
terms of sales to FPL, couldn't FPL use a TAM going
forward to achieve the a Bluefield compliant midpoint
ROE?

A Well, that's the whole point the TAM and RSAM,
is to help us manage the variability in sales and other
operating expenses in the business and ensure we can a
try a chief a midpoint ROE.

I think the whole point of having an
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1 authorized range around the ROE is to provide the

2 incentive. The incentive for us to go try and have the
3 opportunity to earn above that by creating efficiencies
4 that benefit customers over the long-term.

5 Q Are there any investments that FPL could not

6 make if it were limited to a -- if its use of a TAM were

7 limited to a Bluefield compliant ROE?

8 A I don't know 1if I can answer that sitting
9 today. Based on the wvacuum and the current forecast?
10 Yes. But, again, market conditions may change, and if I

11 am not able to attract capital by providing a

12 competitive return, there is a good chance there may be
13 discretionary investments or reliability investments

14 that we cannot make because we can't attract the

15 capital.

16 Q The same question with respect to future O&M
17 expenses?

18 A Can you give me the full question so I

19 understand the context?

20 Q Sure.

21 Are there any O&M expenses that you think FPL
22 could not make if its use of the TAM were capped at a
23 Bluefield compliant ROE?

24 A Again, as I sit here today, I don't know.

25 Right, whether it's an O&M investment or a capital
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investment, 1f I don't have the dollar, I need to go

fund it. Chances are we would fund all the

operating costs in the business. It's really the

discretionary investments, I think, that would be at

risk if we couldn't attract capital through
competitive ROE.

Q Would FPL commit to its four-year
the revenue requirements and rates were set
Bluefield compliant ROE with the TAM capped
Bluefield compliant ROE?

A No, I do not think we would agree
ultimately that is not my decision.

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Just a minute,

Chairman. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: That's all the
have. Good evening.

THE WITNESS: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

FEIA?

MR. MAY: ©No questions.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

MS. EATON: No gquestions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FEA?

CAPTAIN RIVERA: No guestions.

necessary

a

rate plan if

at a

at the

to that, but

Mr.

questions I
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1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?

2 MR. BREW: No qguestions.

3 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG?

4 MR. MOYLE: No gquestions.

5 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

6 MR. SPARKS: Just a few questions, Mr.
7 Chairman.

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

9 EXAMINATION

10 BY MR. SPARKS:

11 Q Good evening, Mr. Bores.

12 A Mr. Sparks, nice to see you.

13 Q Good to see you.

14 Under the proposal TAM, a little over $1.7

15 billion of unprotected deferred income taxes will be

lo used to avoid a rate case in 2028 and 2029, is that

17 correct?

18 A Yes, that is what we are asking for.

19 Q And under the proposed TAM, and based on the
20 Commission's approval, a regulatory asset in the amount
21 of $1.717 billion will be created, is that correct?

22 A That is my understanding per Witness Laney's
23 testimony.

24 Q That regulatory asset in the amount of 1.717

25 billion to pay income taxes -- is to pay income taxes
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1 that would have been paid using the unprotected deferred
2 income taxes, is that correct-?

3 A Yes, but as we talked about earlier through

4 Ms. Christensen's question, we are essentially giving

5 customers back that deferred income tax for the form of
6 not charging them for increasing revenue requirements in
7 '28 and '29 on continued investments, so they are back

8 to zero by the end of 2029.

9 Q And over the next 30 years, the regulatory

10 asset will be collected from customers through the

11 amortization of that asset, is that correct?

12 A Yes. Very similar to how RSAM dollars are

13 being collected through depreciation today.

14 0 So isn't it true that, under the TAM,

15 customers are not really avoiding a rate increase in

16 2028 and 2029, they are just paying for it over the next
17 30 years through the amortization of the regulatory

18 asset?

19 A Again, yes, I agree with that, but that is no
20 different than how the RSAM works. I think I used the
21 words kind of pay me now or pay me later the other day.
22 That is exactly what this is. Customers can pay that
23 now, and we can leave the deferred tax liability sitting
24 where 1t is, but we are conscious of the affordability

25 aspect of this, and ultimately what our customers are
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1 going through. So that is why we came up with this new
2 mechanism, to try and provide that stability and ensure
3 that our bills grow below the rate of inflation over

4 this period of time.

5 Q And isn't it true that FPL can make noncash

6 accounting entries using the RSAM and the TAM because

7 customers have already provided cash?

8 A Again, you are going into debits and credits
9 here on me. I believe that's correct.

10 Q Thank you very much, Mr. Bores.

11 MR. SPARKS: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Those are
12 all the questions we have.

13 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.

14 Commissioners, any questions of Mr. Bores?

15 Seeing no questions, back to FPL for redirect.
16 MS. MONCADA: Very, very brief.

17 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

18 MS. MONCADA: Thank you.

19 FURTHER EXAMINATION

20 BY MS. MONCADA:

21 Q Mr. Bores, you had a discussion with Ms.

22 Christensen earlier this afternoon regarding large load
23 tariffs, and there was a discussion specifically about
24 the incremental generation charge, do you remember that?

25 A I do.
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Q Okay. And during that discussion, did you say

that the incremental generation charge, or IGC, is

levelized?
A I did.
Q Okay. Would you agree that Ms. Cohen, FPL

Witness Cohen, would have more information about that
topic?
A Yes. I believe she would be the best witness
to talk about that.
Q Great. That's all I have.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.
Anything that needs to be moved into the
record?
MS. MONCADA: Yes. We need to move in SRB-9,
which is Exhibit No. 334.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. No objection?
Seeing no objection, so moved.
(Whereupon, Exhibit No. 334 was received into
evidence.)
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: OPC?
MS. CHRISTENSEN: OPC would move in 588 if it
has not already been moved into the record.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Has 588 been moved in? Is
there an objection to it if it's not? Seeing no

objection, so moved.
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1 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 388 was received into
2 evidence.)

3 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FEL? Nothing?

4 FAIR, anything?

5 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: No exhibits. Thank vyou.

6 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: No other parties -- thank
7 you. No other parties?

8 Okay. We can excuse Mr. Bores?

9 MS. MONCADA: Yes. And now, for real, the

10 rebuttal case 1is done.

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. For real, it's done,
12 at least for now.

13 THE WITNESS: Thank vyou.

14 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: So you are excused. Thank
15 you very much.

16 (Witness excused.)

17 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Staff, are there any
18 additional matters that need to be addressed at

19 this time?
20 MR. STILLER: There are none.
21 My notes show that all of the exhibits listed
22 for the direct and rebuttal part of this case,
23 Exhibits 1 through 485, have been admitted, with
24 the exceptions of Exhibits 232 through 236. And
25 those were associated with Dr. Ahmed, whose
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1 exhibits and testimony was withdrawn. So I think

2 on the record, we are -- as far as exhibits, we are
3 good on the as-filed case.

4 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. All right. Any of

5 the parties have anything -- any matters to discuss
6 as 1t relates to Phase I?

7 Seeing none, then this is the -- this is the

8 end portion of the Phase I proceedings regarding

9 the February 24th, 2025, petition and MFRs filed by
10 FPL. So tomorrow morning, we will now move to

11 Phase II, regarding the August 20th, 2025, Joint

12 Motion for Approval on the 2025 Stipulation and

13 Settlement Agreement.

14 So tomorrow, we will call the meeting to -- we
15 will call the hearing to order. We will take

16 appearances just to make sure that the record is

17 straight, and then we will jump into anything that
18 may have popped up, any preliminary matters, and

19 then we will take opening statements.
20 I will give further instructions if anything
21 needs to be clarified tomorrow morning. It's,
22 obviously, almost six o'clock. I appreciate
23 everyone's time today, and I know, obviously, it
24 was a long day. Yes, FRF.
25 MR. BREW: Yes, just confirming we are
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1 starting at 9:00°7

2 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yes, starting at nine

3 o'clock tomorrow morning.

4 Was there a question or --

5 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Mr. Brew asked my question.
6 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay, excellent.

7 All right. Well, awesome, it's important,
8 yes, to make sure we all know what time we are

9 starting, so nine o'clock tomorrow morning, I will
10 see you guys then.

11 Thank you.

12 Done for the day at.

13 (Transcript continues in sequence in Volume
14 20.)

15

16

17

18

19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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